BOARD AGENDA SUMMARY SHEET

Committee or Board: Board	Date: March 8, 2019	Board Meeting Date: March 20, 2019	
For All Board Voting Items:			
Title of Agenda Item: Approval	of the Annual Review of Certain Mis	sion, Governance and Compliance Board Policies	
Consent Agenda: ⊠Yes □No	Accompanying Pres	entation: Set Yes No	
Recommendation from Committee: \boxtimes N/A \square F&A \square GP&P \square Oversight & REV			
LIPA Presenter: N/A	PSEG Long Island H	Presenter: N/A	
For Policy Reports Only:			
Type of Policy / Report: \Box Operating; \boxtimes Governance; \boxtimes Compliance; \boxtimes Mission			
Date of Last Report: March 29	, 2018 Com	pliance Since Last Report: ⊠Yes □No	
Proposed Changes to Policy: 🛛 Yes □No			

Requested Action:	The Board of Trustees of the Long Island Power Authority is being requested to adopt a Resolution reviewing and approving certain Mission, Governance and Compliances Board Policies.
Summary: (include proposed amendments to Board Policies, if applicable)	In accordance with the New York State Public Authorities Law ("PAL") and governance best practices, the Board has adopted various policies relating to the Authority's mission, governance and compliance. Specifically, these include the: (i) Mission Statement; (ii) By-laws; (iii) Board Policy on Procurement; (iv) Board Policy on Property Disposition; (v) Board Policy on Real Property Acquisition; (vi) Board Policy on Lobbying; (v) Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct; (vi) Board Policy on Trustee Communication; (vii) Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements; (viii) Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity; and (ix) Board Policy on Prompt Payment. Staff proposes to amend the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct consistent with updates to the Authority's Committee structure. Specifically, all references to the Governance Committee will be replaced with the Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee. Staff recommends no changes to the other policies listed above and recommends approval of the review of those policies, as written.

FOR CONSIDERATION March 20, 2019

TO: The Board of Trustees

- **FROM:** Thomas Falcone
- **REQUEST:** Approval of the Annual Review of Certain Mission, Governance and Compliance Board Policies

Requested Action

The Board of Trustees of the Long Island Power Authority (the "Authority") is being requested to adopt a Resolution reviewing and approving certain Mission, Governance and Compliances Board Policies.

Discussion

In accordance with the New York State Public Authorities Law ("PAL") and governance best practices, the Board has adopted various policies relating to the Authority's mission, governance and compliance¹. Specifically, these include the: (i) Mission Statement; (ii) By-laws; (iii) Board Policy on Procurement²; (iv) Board Policy on Property Disposition³; (v) Board Policy on Real Property Acquisition; (vi) Board Policy on Lobbying; (vii) Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct; (viii) Board Policy on Trustee Communication; (ix) Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements; (x) Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity; and (xi) Board Policy on Property and Policy on Prompt Payment.

Annual Review and Amendments to Certain Board Policies

Staff proposes to amend the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct consistent with updates to the Authority's Committee structure. Specifically, all references to the Governance Committee will be replaced with the Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee.

Staff recommends no changes to the other policies listed above and recommends approval of the review of those policies, as written.

¹ The subsequent list does not represent the full complement of Board policies. Other Board Policies are specifically reviewed annually by the Board throughout the calendar year. The Authority maintains a list of all Board policies on its website <u>here</u> and the corresponding implementation reports <u>here</u>.

 $^{^{2}}$ Section 2897(1) of the Public Authorities Law requires that the procurement guidelines be annually reviewed and approved by the Authority.

³ Section 2896(1) of the Public Authorities Law requires that the property disposition guidelines be annually reviewed and approved by the Authority

Recommendation

Based upon the foregoing, it is recommended that the Trustees adopt the resolution in the form attached hereto as <u>**Exhibit** "A</u>".

Attachments

Exhibit "A"	Resolution
Exhibit "B"	Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct (redline)
Exhibit "C"	Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct (clean)
Exhibit "D"	Mission Statement
Exhibit "E"	By-laws
Exhibit "F"	Board Policy on Procurement
Exhibit "G"	Board Policy on Property Disposition
Exhibit "H"	Board Policy on Property Acquisition
Exhibit "I"	Board Policy on Lobbying
Exhibit "J"	Board Policy on Trustee Communication
Exhibit "K"	Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements
Exhibit "L"	Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity
Exhibit "M"	Board Policy on Prompt Payment

RESOLUTION APPROVING THE ANNUAL REVIEW OF CERTAIN MISSION, GOVERNANCE AND COMPLIANCE BOARD POLICIES

WHEREAS, in accordance with the New York State Public Authorities Law ("PAL") and governance best practices, the Board has adopted various policies relating to the Authority's mission, governance and compliance, including the: (i) Mission Statement; (ii) By-laws; (iii) Board Policy on Procurement; (iv) Board Policy on Property Disposition; (v) Board Policy on Real Property Acquisition; (vi) Board Policy on Lobbying; (vii) Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct; (viii) Board Policy on Trustee Communication; (ix) Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements; (x) Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity; and (xi) Board Policy on Property Policy on Prompt Payment; and

WHEREAS, Staff has proposed to amend the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct consistent with updates to the Authority's Committee structure by removing all references to the Governance Committee to be replaced with the Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee; and

WHEREAS, Staff recommends that the Board approve the annual review of the other Board policies, listed above, as written; and

WHEREAS, the Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee of the Authority has recommended approval of the annual review by the Board.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the annual review of the: (i) Mission Statement; (ii) By-laws; (iii) Board Policy on Procurement; (iv) Board Policy on Property Disposition; (v) Board Policy on Real Property Acquisition; (vi) Board Policy on Lobbying; (vii) Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct; (viii) Board Policy on Trustee Communication; (ix) Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements; (x) Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity; and (xi) Board Policy on Prompt Payment; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the Board of Trustee hereby approves the amendments to the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct as more specifically shown on **Exhibit "B**".

Dated: March 20, 2019

EXHIBIT "B"

TRUSTEE CODE OF ETHICS AND CONDUCT OF THE LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY

March 29, 2017 March 20, 2019

Long Island Power Authority 333 Earle Ovington Boulevard Uniondale, New York 11553

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- I. Introduction
- II. Definitions
- III. Recusal Procedure
- IV. Standards and Principles of Conduct
- V. Trading of Securities of Companies Providing Operations Services to the Authority and Certain Energy Companies
- VI. Use of Material, Nonpublic and Confidential Information
- VII. Annual Certification of Absence of Conflict of Interest
- VIII. Requests for Interpretation, Clarification or Waiver of the Code
- IX. Remedies for Breaches of the Code
- X. Reporting of Violations of the Code
- Exhibit 1 Section One-M of the Legislative Law
- Exhibit 2 Section One-C of the Legislative Law
- Appendix A Section 73 of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix B Section 73 a of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix C Section 74 of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix D Joint Commission on Public Ethics regulations on gifts codified at 19 NYCRR Part 933 and 934.
- Appendix E Governor Paterson's Executive Order 7 "Prohibition Against Personal Use of State Property and Campaign Contributions to the Governor"
- Appendix F Annual Certification Form
- **Appendix G** Anti-Retaliation Policy

LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY TRUSTEE CODE OF ETHICS AND CONDUCT

I. Introduction

The Long Island Power Authority (the "Authority"), as a public entity, has a responsibility for maintaining the highest level of honesty, ethical conduct and public trust in all its activities. To meet this responsibility, the Authority adopted codes of ethics and conduct for its Trustees and employees. This Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct (the "Code") addresses the ethical and professional standards of conduct expected of the Authority's Board of Trustees.

The Code applies to the Authority's current Trustees and Former Trustees and states in specific form the Authority's position on Conflicts of Interest (as defined below). Personal integrity is the cornerstone of the Code. Each Trustee has the primary responsibility for avoiding Financial Interests and Other Interests which might create a conflict with his or her position as a fiduciary of the Authority and Authority property. As the Authority is a public entity, Trustees are responsible for conducting Authority business solely in the public interest.

The Code is not intended to address all situations or answer all questions related to daily ethical conduct. Trustees should inquire of the General Counsel of the Authority if they have questions as to whether certain conduct might violate the Code. In addition, Trustees who have questions as to whether a prospective personal or business Transaction or assumption of a position of responsibility or trust would violate the Code, may request in writing an advance determination on the matter from the General Counsel of the Authority pursuant to Section VIII of the Code.

Violations of the Code or applicable statutory provisions may subject a Trustee to discipline up to and including removal from the board by the appointing authority and/or expose the Trustee to civil and/or criminal penalties.

The Code will be reviewed and updated by the Governance, <u>Planning and Personnel</u> Committee as necessary with a copy distributed to each Trustee.

II. Definitions

The following definitions apply to the Code.

A. "Authority" means the Long Island Power Authority and its wholly owned subsidiary, the Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island, as well as any other subsidiaries created by the Long Island Power Authority.

B. "Benefit" means any gain or advantage to, or reduction in the liabilities of, the beneficiary and includes any gain or advantage to, or reduction in the liabilities of, a third person pursuant to the desire or consent of the beneficiary.

C. "Confidential Information" means information which is available to a Trustee only

because of his or her status as a Trustee and is not a matter of public knowledge.

D. "Conflict of Interest" means a situation in which the financial, familial, or personal interests of a Trustee or Former Trustee conflict, may conflict or could be perceived as conflicting with their responsibilities to the Authority

E. "Dependent Child" means either (1) any son, daughter, stepson or stepdaughter of a Trustee who is under age eighteen, unmarried and living in the household of the Trustee; or (2) a "dependent" of the Trustee within the meaning of section 152 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954.

F. "Trustee's Independent Business" means, for the purposes of Section IV (B) (12) of the Code: (1) a firm or association of which a Trustee, or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child is a member; or (2) a corporation, 10% or more of the stock of which is owned or controlled directly or indirectly by a Trustee or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child.

G. "Financial Interest" means any of the following:

1. Ownership or control of 10 percent or more of the stock of any entity (or 1 percent in the case of a corporation whose stock is regularly traded on an established securities exchange); or serves as an officer, director or partner of that entity;

2. Ownership of an interest in a business or real property which interest (a) reflects a 10 percent or more ownership of the business, or (b) in the case of a Trustee or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child, constitutes 10 percent or more of the net worth of the person owning such interest, or the combined net worth of the Trustee and his or her Spouse and Dependent Child. In determining net worth, the value of any interest in the Trustee's personal residence(s) shall be excluded. In determining the value of an interest, debts, mortgages, liens or other encumbrances thereon are to be disregarded; or

3. Liability or indebtedness to a person or business in excess of \$5,000, excluding liabilities owed to relatives and excluding mortgages, liens or other encumbrances on or secured by real property which constitutes the Trustee's personal residence(s) or furniture or appliances therein.

H. "Former Trustee" means persons who are no longer Trustees of the Authority but were Trustees at any time following the Authority's adoption of this Code or any predecessor code of ethics and conduct.

I. "Gift" means a payment, advance, forbearance, rendering, or deposit of money, or anything of more than nominal value, unless the donor receives consideration of equal or greater value. Nominal value is interpreted as an item or service with a fair market value of \$15 or less. J. "Operations Services" means the management of the daily operation of the Authority's electric transmission and distribution system and the management of the Authority's power supply resources.

K. "Other Interest" means holding a position in a business such as an officer, director, trustee, partner, proprietor, executor, employee, or a position of management, or acting as a consultant, agent or representative therefore in any capacity.

L. "Policy-Making Position" means those management and non-management positions (including trustees) designated as Policy-Making positions by the Authority, because the individual holding the position exercises responsibilities of a broad scope in the formulation of plans for the implementation of goals or policy for the Authority or acts as an advisor to an individual in such a position.

M. "Relative" shall mean a Trustee's Spouse, child, stepchild, stepparent, or any person who is a direct descendant of the grandparents of the Trustee or of the Trustee's Spouse.

N. "Spouse" shall mean the husband or wife of the Trustee unless living separate and apart from the Trustee with the intention of terminating the marriage or providing for permanent separation or unless separated pursuant to: (i) a judicial order, decree or judgment, or (ii) a legally binding separation agreement. Individuals who enter into same sex marriages legally performed in jurisdictions within or outside of New York are "Spouses" of one another for the purposes of this definition.

O. "Trading" means, in reference to securities, the buying and selling of securities, or the buying and selling of options, calls, puts, or any other right relating to a security.

P. "Transaction" means buying, selling, renting (as lessor or lessee), or otherwise acquiring or disposing of services, materials, supplies, equipment, or property having a value of one hundred dollars or more or an interest having a value of one hundred dollars or more in such services, materials, supplies, equipment or property; borrowing or investment of money; preparing, requisitioning, ordering, approving, advising on, administering or otherwise acting in reference to a contract having a value of one hundred dollars or more; or the promulgation of rules and regulations affecting such activities.

Q. "Trustee" means the Trustees of the Authority appointed or elected, as the case may be, pursuant to Public Authorities Law §1020-b (21).

III. Recusal Procedure

If a Trustee has or has reason to believe the Trustee may have a Conflict of Interest, then the Trustee shall:

A. Promptly disclose the Trustee's potential Conflict of Interest to the Chair of the Board of Trustees and the Authority's General Counsel and describe all material facts concerning the potential Conflict of Interest known to the Trustee. After such disclosure, the Chair of the

Board of Trustees, in consultation with the Authority's General Counsel, shall make a record of such disclosure and advise appropriate staff that they are prohibited from communicating with such Trustee about such matter. Further, if after such disclosure such matter is on an agenda for or is otherwise raised at a Board meeting, the Trustee shall recuse him/herself from all consideration and voting on such matter and such recusal and the reason therefore shall be recorded in the minutes of such Board meeting. As a best practice, the Trustee should leave the Board meeting while the other Trustees complete their discussion, consideration and vote.

B. After full disclosure to the Chair of the Board of Trustees and the Authority's General Counsel, nothing contained herein shall be construed or applied to prohibit any firm, association, corporation or entity, in which the Trustee is a member, associate, retired member, of counsel, shareholder or owner, from appearing, practicing, communicating or otherwise rendering services in relation to any matter before, or transacting business with the Authority or its service provider where such Trustee does not participate in any way on behalf of the party conducting such business, does not participate in the decision to award the contract, and does not share in the net revenues resulting therefrom, or, acting in good faith, it is reasonably believed that such Trustee would not share in the net revenues therefrom, and where such Trustee otherwise complies with all other directives provided by the Authority's General Counsel.

IV. Standards and Principles of Conduct

The following standards and principles of conduct are to be followed to assure compliance with the Code. A breach of these standards and principles constitutes a violation of the Code.

A. <u>General Standards</u>

1. Trustees are subject to New York State Ethics Laws including New York Public Officers Law Sections 73-a, 74, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder as may be amended or modified by the New York State Legislature. (Public Officers Law Section 73-a and 74 are annexed as Appendices B and C, respectively).

2. Trustees should endeavor to pursue a course of conduct which will not raise suspicion among the public that he or she is likely to engage in acts that are in violation of the public trust.

B. <u>Specific Standards and Principles</u>

Personal or Financial Interests/Independence/Privileges

1. A Trustee shall not have any interest or incur any obligation, financial or otherwise, direct or indirect, or engage in any business or Transaction or professional activity, which is in conflict with the proper discharge of his or her duties in the public interest.

2. A Trustee shall avoid any action, whether or not specifically prohibited by the Code, which might result in or create the appearance of:

- (a) using his or her official position for private gain;
- (b) giving preferential treatment to any person, including himself or herself or any Relative
- (c) lacking independence or impartiality;
- (d) affecting adversely the confidence of the public in the integrity of the Authority;

or

(e) violating any provision of the Code.

3. A Trustee should abstain from making personal investments in enterprises which he or she has reason to believe may be directly involved in decisions to be made by him or which will otherwise create substantial conflict between his or her duty in the public interest and his or her private interest.

4. If any Trustee shall have a Financial Interest, either direct or indirect, in any Transaction to which the Authority is, or is to be, a party, such interest shall be promptly disclosed in writing to the General Counsel of the Authority.

5. No Trustee shall (l) accept other employment or engage in any business, professional or other activity which will impair his or her independence of judgment in the exercise of his or her official duties or which involves a matter in which the Authority has a substantial interest, or (2) receive or enter into any agreement for any compensation for the appearance or rendition of services against the interest of the Authority in relation to any case, proceeding, or matter.

6. No Trustee shall use or attempt to use his or her official position to secure unwarranted privileges or exemptions for himself or herself or others.

Improper Influence/Lobbying

7. A Trustee shall not by his or her conduct give reasonable basis for the impression that any person may improperly influence him or her or unduly enjoy his or her favor in the performance of his or her official duties, or that he or she is affected by the kinship, rank, position or influence of any party or person.

8. A Trustee shall report to the Authority's General Counsel any communication directed to the Trustee in cases where a reasonable person would infer that the communication was intended to influence the consideration or outcome of an active procurement being conducted by the Authority or its service provider. Attempts by third parties to influence procurements are required to be collected and reported by the Authority and may result in Trustee recusal from actions related to the procurement or elimination of bidders from the procurement.

Transactions Involving the Trustee, Trustee's Spouse, Dependent Child or Trustee's Independent Business

9. No Trustee shall be involved in any Transaction as representative or agent of the Authority with, or be involved in any evaluation of, any business entity in which the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child has a direct or indirect Financial Interest. Prior to becoming involved in any Transaction as representative or agent of the Authority with, or becoming involved in any evaluation of, a business entity in which the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child holds a Financial Interest, the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child must sell or transfer such Financial Interest.

10. No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall acquire, except by Gift, inheritance or the dissolution of a trust, any Financial Interest in any business entity which the Trustee has reason to believe may be directly involved in decisions to be made by him or her which will create conflict between his or her duty in the public interest and his or her private interest. If a Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child receives such a Financial Interest by Gift, inheritance, operation of an automatic dividend reinvestment plan or the dissolution of a trust, the interest shall be promptly sold or transferred. If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child receives or retains such a Financial Interest in violation of the foregoing provisions, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of this provision.

11. No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child, or a Trustee's Independent Business shall (1) sell any goods or services having a value in excess of twenty-five dollars to the Authority, or (2) contract for or provide such goods or services with or to any private entity where the power to contract, appoint or retain on behalf of such private entity is exercised, directly or indirectly, by the Authority or any of its officers, unless such goods or services are provided pursuant to an award of contract let after public notice and competitive bidding. If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child engages in the conduct described in the preceding sentence, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of this provision.

12. (a) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall, directly or indirectly, solicit, accept or receive any Gift having more than a nominal value, whether in the form of money, service, loan, travel, lodging, meals, refreshments, entertainment, hospitality, thing, discount, forbearance or promise, or in any other form, from an "interested source" defined as any person or entity which is (i) regulated by the Authority or (ii) does business or is seeking to do business with the Authority or (iii) a registered lobbyist who lobbies the Authority (or the spouse or emancipated child thereof), (iv) is involved in any ongoing official action or proceeding adverse to the Authority; or (v) has received or applied for funds from the Authority during the last 12 months. A gift from an interested source is presumed to be impermissible unless it is unreasonable to infer that the item or service was intended to influence or reward the Trustee for performing one's job.

(b) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall, directly or

indirectly, solicit, accept or receive any Gift or gratuity of more than nominal value where the circumstances would permit the inference that: (i) the Gift was intended to influence the Trustee in the performance of official business; or (ii) the Gift constituted a tip, reward, or sign of appreciation for any official act by the Trustee.

(c) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall (i) solicit, accept, or receive any gift, as defined in section one-c of the legislative law, from any person who is prohibited from delivering such gift pursuant to section one-m of the legislative law, attached hereto as Exhibit 1, unless under the circumstances it is not reasonable to infer that the gift was intended to influence him, or (ii) permit the solicitation, acceptance or receipt of any gift, as defined in section one-c of the legislative law, from any person who is prohibited from delivering such gift pursuant to section one-m of the legislative law to a third party including a charitable organization, on such official's designation or recommendation or on his or her behalf, under circumstances where it is reasonable to infer that the gift is attached as Exhibit 2.A Trustee may not solicit, accept or receive a Gift of any value if to do so would constitute a substantial conflict with the proper discharge of his or her duties in the public interest.

(d) If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child engages in the conduct prohibited by paragraph (a), (b), or (c) above, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of such provisions.

Decisions Relating to a Relative

13. (a) No Trustee may take part in any hiring or employment decision relating to a Relative including any decision to hire, promote, discipline or discharge a Relative, for any compensated position at, for or within the Authority. If such a Relative is hired, no Trustee shall be permitted to supervise such Relative. If a hiring or employment matter arises relating to a Relative, then the Trustee must advise the Chair of the Board of Trustee of the relationship, and must be recused from all discussions or decisions relating to the matter.

(b) No Trustee may take part in any contracting decision: (i) relating to a Relative, (ii) relating to any entity in which a Relative is an officer, director or partner, or in which a Relative owns or controls 10% or more of the stock of such entity, (iii) involving the payment of more than \$1,000 dollars to the Trustee, any Relative of that Trustee, or any entity in which that Trustee or any Relative has a Financial Interest, or (iv) to invest public funds in any security of any entity in which that Trustee or any Relative of that Trustee has a Financial Interest, is an underwriter, or receives any brokerage, origination or servicing fees. If a contracting matter arises relating to a Relative, then the Trustee must advise the Chair of the Board of Trustees of the relationship, and must be recused from all discussions or decisions relating to the contracting matter.

Campaign Contributions and Political Activity and Affiliations

14. Trustees are prohibited from using Authority supplies, equipment, computers, personnel and other resources for non-Authority purposes, including for personal purposes or for outside activities of any kind. In addition, no Trustee appointed by the Governor may make campaign contributions to the Governor. See Executive Order No. 7 "Prohibition of Personal Use of State Property and Campaign Contributions to the Governor" (issued by Governor Paterson and continued by Governor Andrew M. Cuomo) attached hereto as Appendix E and incorporated herein by reference.

15. (a) No Trustee involved in the awarding of grants or contracts may ask a current or prospective grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, to disclose (i) the party affiliation of such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof; (ii) whether such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, has made campaign contributions to any party, elected official, or candidate for elective office; or (iii) whether such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, cast a vote for or against any elected official, candidate or political party.

(b) No Trustee may award or decline to award any state grant or contract, or recommend, promise or threaten to do so, in whole or in part, because of a current or prospective grantee's or contractor's refusal to answer any inquiry prohibited by paragraph (a) of this subdivision, or giving or withholding or neglecting to make any contribution of money or service or any other valuable thing for any political purpose.

16. (a) No Trustee may during the consideration of an employment decision ask any applicant for public employment to disclose: (i) the political party affiliation of the applicant; (ii) whether the applicant has made campaign contributions to any party, elected official, or candidate for elective office; or (iii) whether the applicant cast a vote for or against any elected official, candidate or political party. The provisions of this paragraph shall not apply where (1) such inquiry is necessary for the proper application of any state law or regulation; or (2) such inquiry is consistent with publicly disclosed policies or practices of any state agency or public authority, whose purpose is to ensure the representation of more than one political party on any multi-member body.

(b) No Trustee may decline to hire or promote, discharge, discipline, or in any manner change the official rank or compensation of any state official or employee, or applicant for employment, or promise or threaten to do so, based upon a refusal to answer any inquiry prohibited by paragraph (a) of this subdivision, or for giving or withholding or neglecting to make any contribution of money or service or other valuable thing for any political purpose.

(c) No Trustee shall, directly or indirectly, use his or her official authority to compel or induce any other Trustee to make or promise to make any political contribution, whether by gift of money, service or other thing of value.

17. (a) Regulation 19 NYCRR Part 932.4 of the Joint Commission on Public

Ethics (the "Commission") requires that Trustees, by virtue of holding Policy-Making Positions, shall not serve as: (1) officers of any political party or political organization; or (2) members of any political party committee, including political party district leaders or as members of a political party national committee. "Political organization" means any organization affiliated with a political party but does not include a judicial nominating committee, an organization supporting a particular cause with no partisan activities, a campaign or fundraising committee, or serving as a delegate to a state or national party convention.

(b) Consistent with this Code, Trustees are otherwise free to participate in the political process on their own time, but there must be a clear separation between their political activities and the discharge of their duties as Trustees of the Authority.

Outside Employment

18. Trustees may not hold outside employment that is in conflict with their Authority duties. See Conflicts of interest.

Annual Financial Disclosure Filing

19. Section §73-a of the Public Officers Law requires the filing of an annual statement of financial disclosure by Trustees. This disclosure statement is an annual disclosure of the financial holdings and associations of filers and their Spouses. The purpose of the financial disclosure is to highlight potential conflicts of interest. (See Appendix B). The Commission can assess penalties for late and delinquent filings.

C. Applicable New York Law

These standards do not replace and are in addition to the requirements of law, particularly Sections 73 and 74 of the New York Public Officers Law, which, among other things, govern the business activities of Trustees and Former Trustees and set forth the State Code of Ethics. Copies of Sections 73, 73-a and 74 of the Public Officers Law are attached to and made a part of this Code as Appendices A, B and C, respectively.

Under the New York Penal Law, it is a felony for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit from another person upon an agreement or understanding that their vote, opinion, judgment, action, decision or exercise of discretion as public servants will thereby be influenced. It is also a felony for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit from another person for having violated their duties as public servants. It is a misdemeanor for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit for having engaged in official conduct which they were required or authorized to perform, and for which they were not entitled to any special or additional compensation.

V. Trading of Securities of Companies Providing Operations Services to the Authority and Certain Energy Companies

The acquisition or trading of securities issued by companies that provide Operations Services to the Authority, the parent corporations of such companies and other subsidiaries or affiliates of such parent corporations, if any, presents a possible Conflict of Interest for all Trustees.

To protect against the potential of a Conflict of Interest with respect to Transactions involving companies that provide Operations Services to the Authority, it is the Authority's policy that a Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child may not Trade in or otherwise acquire securities in any companies, including parent corporations and other subsidiaries or affiliates of such parent corporations, if any, that provide Operations Services to the Authority. A Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child who has acquired the securities, not including such securities that are included within a mutual fund or pension fund investment, of such companies must sell or transfer the securities within one year of (i) the Trustee's

date of appointment with the Authority, or (ii) the date of such receipt, whichever is later.

No Trustee of the Authority may Trade in or, except as permitted below, otherwise acquire securities in any company engaged in the generation, transmission or sale of electric energy or gas or the provision of fuel to generation facilities, if that Trustee's responsibilities include (i) representing the Authority in Transactions involving such companies; (ii) participating in the evaluation of, or Authority decisions with respect to, Transactions with such companies, or (iii) representing the Authority before regulatory agencies or independent system operators (or their successors) on matters in which such companies have a potential financial interest. Excepted from this provision are those securities that are included within a mutual fund or pension fund investment.

There is no prohibition against the ownership or Trading of Authority bonds and notes which are publicly held and traded subject to the limitations set forth below in Section VI.

VI. Use of Material, Nonpublic and Confidential Information

It is the policy of the Authority to prohibit all Trustees and Former Trustees from (1) Trading in securities based on material, nonpublic information derived from or relating to Authority activities and (2) disclosing Confidential Information to unauthorized third parties.

A. Trading of Securities Based on Material, Nonpublic Information

1. Trustees and Former Trustees shall not Trade in bonds or other securities issued by the Authority based on material, nonpublic information derived from any source and shall not disclose such information for the purpose of allowing third parties to profit from Trading in Authority securities.

2. Trustees and Former Trustees shall not Trade in stocks, bonds or other securities issued by other business entities based on material, nonpublic information

obtained in the course of their duties for the Authority and shall not disclose such information for the purpose of allowing third parties to profit from Trading in securities issued by other business entities based on such information.

Information is material if there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable investor would consider the information important in making his or her investment decision concerning the securities in question.

Information is nonpublic if, in the case of Authority securities, it has not been publicly disseminated by the Authority. Information is nonpublic if, in the case of securities issued by other business entities, it has not been publicly disseminated by those business entities.

B. Disclosure or Use of Confidential Information

Trustees and Former Trustees shall not disclose Confidential Information to any third party not authorized to receive such information and shall not profit from the use of such information or use such information to further his or her personal interests of the interests of any Relative.

If a Trustee or Former Trustee has a question concerning the confidential status of any information, he or she should consult with the General Counsel of the Authority regarding such information prior to disclosing it to a third party.

Trustees and Former Trustees who violate the provisions of this section may be subject to civil and criminal penalties under Federal and State laws, including fines and/or imprisonment. In addition, Trustees who violate the provisions of this section may be subject to disciplinary action by the Authority, including termination of employment.

VII. Annual Certification of Absence of Conflict of Interest

All Trustees are required to certify annually that they have read the Code, that they understand and agree to comply with the provisions thereof and that they have no known conflict of interest. The Annual Certification Form is attached hereto as Appendix F. These certifications shall be timely submitted to the Authority's General Counsel or Compliance Officer.

Any Trustee who knowingly fails to complete, sign and submit the required Annual Certification Form is in violation of the Code and may be subject to disciplinary action.

VIII. Requests for Interpretation, Clarification or Waiver of the Code

A. <u>Interpretation and Clarification</u>

A Trustee or Former Trustee may submit a written request to the General Counsel of the Authority for an interpretation or clarification of one or more provisions of the Code.

B. <u>Waivers</u>

A Trustee or Former Trustee may submit a written request to the Chair of the Board of Trustees for a waiver of any restriction contained in the Code, provided that the restriction is not otherwise required by State or Federal law. All waiver requests shall include a description of the nature of the restriction or prohibition for which waiver is sought; the nature of the Trustee's or Former Trustee's interest involved; the effect on the Trustee or Former Trustee or the Authority of the restriction or prohibition for which the waiver is sought; and the reasons why the waiver should be granted. A copy of the written request shall be provided to the General Counsel of the Authority.

IX. Remedies for Breaches of the Code

In addition to any other remedies, civil or otherwise, which the Authority may have, a Trustee or Former Trustee who violates the Code may be disciplined under the Code. Remedies or disciplinary action may be imposed only upon the basis of a written statement of findings and recommendations by the General Counsel of the Authority, and may include one or more of the following:

- 1. issuance of written warnings;
- 2. direction of corrective action to eliminate and/or ameliorate the conflict of interest; or
- 3. restitution.

A Former Trustee found to have violated the Code is subject to one or more of the following in addition to any other remedies, civil or otherwise, that the Authority may have: warnings; termination of existing Transactions involving the individual in question to the extent permitted by law; disqualification or suspension from future Transactions of the Former Trustee and/or the person on whose behalf he or she is participating in Transactions with the Authority; and notification to appropriate persons that a conflict exists.

X. Reporting of Violations of the Code

Trustees and Former Trustees are encouraged to promptly report any violations of the Code to the Chair of the Board of Trustees or General Counsel of the Authority and shall cooperate in any official investigation of such violations. Retaliation against Trustees or Former Trustees who in good faith report violations of the Code, other provisions of law or policies, or the public trust, is prohibited. (See the Authority's Anti-Retaliation Policy, attached hereto as Appendix G.)

The General Counsel of the Authority will inform the Authority's Governance, <u>Planning</u> and <u>Personnel</u> Committee of the Board of Trustees about the status and disposition of official investigations and issues thereof raised under the Code.

EXHIBIT "C"

TRUSTEE CODE OF ETHICS AND CONDUCT OF THE LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY

March 20, 2019

Long Island Power Authority 333 Earle Ovington Boulevard Uniondale, New York 11553

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- I. Introduction
- II. Definitions
- III. Recusal Procedure
- IV. Standards and Principles of Conduct
- V. Trading of Securities of Companies Providing Operations Services to the Authority and Certain Energy Companies
- VI. Use of Material, Nonpublic and Confidential Information
- VII. Annual Certification of Absence of Conflict of Interest
- VIII. Requests for Interpretation, Clarification or Waiver of the Code
- IX. Remedies for Breaches of the Code
- X. Reporting of Violations of the Code
- Exhibit 1 Section One-M of the Legislative Law
- Exhibit 2 Section One-C of the Legislative Law
- Appendix A Section 73 of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix B Section 73 a of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix C Section 74 of the New York Public Officers Law
- Appendix D Joint Commission on Public Ethics regulations on gifts codified at 19 NYCRR Part 933 and 934.
- Appendix E Governor Paterson's Executive Order 7 "Prohibition Against Personal Use of State Property and Campaign Contributions to the Governor"
- Appendix F Annual Certification Form
- **Appendix G** Anti-Retaliation Policy

LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY TRUSTEE CODE OF ETHICS AND CONDUCT

I. Introduction

The Long Island Power Authority (the "Authority"), as a public entity, has a responsibility for maintaining the highest level of honesty, ethical conduct and public trust in all its activities. To meet this responsibility, the Authority adopted codes of ethics and conduct for its Trustees and employees. This Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct (the "Code") addresses the ethical and professional standards of conduct expected of the Authority's Board of Trustees.

The Code applies to the Authority's current Trustees and Former Trustees and states in specific form the Authority's position on Conflicts of Interest (as defined below). Personal integrity is the cornerstone of the Code. Each Trustee has the primary responsibility for avoiding Financial Interests and Other Interests which might create a conflict with his or her position as a fiduciary of the Authority and Authority property. As the Authority is a public entity, Trustees are responsible for conducting Authority business solely in the public interest.

The Code is not intended to address all situations or answer all questions related to daily ethical conduct. Trustees should inquire of the General Counsel of the Authority if they have questions as to whether certain conduct might violate the Code. In addition, Trustees who have questions as to whether a prospective personal or business Transaction or assumption of a position of responsibility or trust would violate the Code, may request in writing an advance determination on the matter from the General Counsel of the Authority pursuant to Section VIII of the Code.

Violations of the Code or applicable statutory provisions may subject a Trustee to discipline up to and including removal from the board by the appointing authority and/or expose the Trustee to civil and/or criminal penalties.

The Code will be reviewed and updated by the Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee as necessary with a copy distributed to each Trustee.

II. Definitions

The following definitions apply to the Code.

A. "Authority" means the Long Island Power Authority and its wholly owned subsidiary, the Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island, as well as any other subsidiaries created by the Long Island Power Authority.

B. "Benefit" means any gain or advantage to, or reduction in the liabilities of, the beneficiary and includes any gain or advantage to, or reduction in the liabilities of, a third person pursuant to the desire or consent of the beneficiary.

C. "Confidential Information" means information which is available to a Trustee only

because of his or her status as a Trustee and is not a matter of public knowledge.

D. "Conflict of Interest" means a situation in which the financial, familial, or personal interests of a Trustee or Former Trustee conflict, may conflict or could be perceived as conflicting with their responsibilities to the Authority

E. "Dependent Child" means either (1) any son, daughter, stepson or stepdaughter of a Trustee who is under age eighteen, unmarried and living in the household of the Trustee; or (2) a "dependent" of the Trustee within the meaning of section 152 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954.

F. "Trustee's Independent Business" means, for the purposes of Section IV (B) (12) of the Code: (1) a firm or association of which a Trustee, or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child is a member; or (2) a corporation, 10% or more of the stock of which is owned or controlled directly or indirectly by a Trustee or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child.

G. "Financial Interest" means any of the following:

1. Ownership or control of 10 percent or more of the stock of any entity (or 1 percent in the case of a corporation whose stock is regularly traded on an established securities exchange); or serves as an officer, director or partner of that entity;

2. Ownership of an interest in a business or real property which interest (a) reflects a 10 percent or more ownership of the business, or (b) in the case of a Trustee or a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child, constitutes 10 percent or more of the net worth of the person owning such interest, or the combined net worth of the Trustee and his or her Spouse and Dependent Child. In determining net worth, the value of any interest in the Trustee's personal residence(s) shall be excluded. In determining the value of an interest, debts, mortgages, liens or other encumbrances thereon are to be disregarded; or

3. Liability or indebtedness to a person or business in excess of \$5,000, excluding liabilities owed to relatives and excluding mortgages, liens or other encumbrances on or secured by real property which constitutes the Trustee's personal residence(s) or furniture or appliances therein.

H. "Former Trustee" means persons who are no longer Trustees of the Authority but were Trustees at any time following the Authority's adoption of this Code or any predecessor code of ethics and conduct.

I. "Gift" means a payment, advance, forbearance, rendering, or deposit of money, or anything of more than nominal value, unless the donor receives consideration of equal or greater value. Nominal value is interpreted as an item or service with a fair market value of \$15 or less. J. "Operations Services" means the management of the daily operation of the Authority's electric transmission and distribution system and the management of the Authority's power supply resources.

K. "Other Interest" means holding a position in a business such as an officer, director, trustee, partner, proprietor, executor, employee, or a position of management, or acting as a consultant, agent or representative therefore in any capacity.

L. "Policy-Making Position" means those management and non-management positions (including trustees) designated as Policy-Making positions by the Authority, because the individual holding the position exercises responsibilities of a broad scope in the formulation of plans for the implementation of goals or policy for the Authority or acts as an advisor to an individual in such a position.

M. "Relative" shall mean a Trustee's Spouse, child, stepchild, stepparent, or any person who is a direct descendant of the grandparents of the Trustee or of the Trustee's Spouse.

N. "Spouse" shall mean the husband or wife of the Trustee unless living separate and apart from the Trustee with the intention of terminating the marriage or providing for permanent separation or unless separated pursuant to: (i) a judicial order, decree or judgment, or (ii) a legally binding separation agreement. Individuals who enter into same sex marriages legally performed in jurisdictions within or outside of New York are "Spouses" of one another for the purposes of this definition.

O. "Trading" means, in reference to securities, the buying and selling of securities, or the buying and selling of options, calls, puts, or any other right relating to a security.

P. "Transaction" means buying, selling, renting (as lessor or lessee), or otherwise acquiring or disposing of services, materials, supplies, equipment, or property having a value of one hundred dollars or more or an interest having a value of one hundred dollars or more in such services, materials, supplies, equipment or property; borrowing or investment of money; preparing, requisitioning, ordering, approving, advising on, administering or otherwise acting in reference to a contract having a value of one hundred dollars or more; or the promulgation of rules and regulations affecting such activities.

Q. "Trustee" means the Trustees of the Authority appointed or elected, as the case may be, pursuant to Public Authorities Law §1020-b (21).

III. Recusal Procedure

If a Trustee has or has reason to believe the Trustee may have a Conflict of Interest, then the Trustee shall:

A. Promptly disclose the Trustee's potential Conflict of Interest to the Chair of the Board of Trustees and the Authority's General Counsel and describe all material facts concerning the potential Conflict of Interest known to the Trustee. After such disclosure, the Chair of the

Board of Trustees, in consultation with the Authority's General Counsel, shall make a record of such disclosure and advise appropriate staff that they are prohibited from communicating with such Trustee about such matter. Further, if after such disclosure such matter is on an agenda for or is otherwise raised at a Board meeting, the Trustee shall recuse him/herself from all consideration and voting on such matter and such recusal and the reason therefore shall be recorded in the minutes of such Board meeting. As a best practice, the Trustee should leave the Board meeting while the other Trustees complete their discussion, consideration and vote.

B. After full disclosure to the Chair of the Board of Trustees and the Authority's General Counsel, nothing contained herein shall be construed or applied to prohibit any firm, association, corporation or entity, in which the Trustee is a member, associate, retired member, of counsel, shareholder or owner, from appearing, practicing, communicating or otherwise rendering services in relation to any matter before, or transacting business with the Authority or its service provider where such Trustee does not participate in any way on behalf of the party conducting such business, does not participate in the decision to award the contract, and does not share in the net revenues resulting therefrom, or, acting in good faith, it is reasonably believed that such Trustee would not share in the net revenues therefrom, and where such Trustee otherwise complies with all other directives provided by the Authority's General Counsel.

IV. Standards and Principles of Conduct

The following standards and principles of conduct are to be followed to assure compliance with the Code. A breach of these standards and principles constitutes a violation of the Code.

A. <u>General Standards</u>

1. Trustees are subject to New York State Ethics Laws including New York Public Officers Law Sections 73-a, 74, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder as may be amended or modified by the New York State Legislature. (Public Officers Law Section 73-a and 74 are annexed as Appendices B and C, respectively).

2. Trustees should endeavor to pursue a course of conduct which will not raise suspicion among the public that he or she is likely to engage in acts that are in violation of the public trust.

B. <u>Specific Standards and Principles</u>

Personal or Financial Interests/Independence/Privileges

1. A Trustee shall not have any interest or incur any obligation, financial or otherwise, direct or indirect, or engage in any business or Transaction or professional activity, which is in conflict with the proper discharge of his or her duties in the public interest.

2. A Trustee shall avoid any action, whether or not specifically prohibited by the Code, which might result in or create the appearance of:

- (a) using his or her official position for private gain;
- (b) giving preferential treatment to any person, including himself or herself or any Relative
- (c) lacking independence or impartiality;
- (d) affecting adversely the confidence of the public in the integrity of the Authority;

or

(e) violating any provision of the Code.

3. A Trustee should abstain from making personal investments in enterprises which he or she has reason to believe may be directly involved in decisions to be made by him or which will otherwise create substantial conflict between his or her duty in the public interest and his or her private interest.

4. If any Trustee shall have a Financial Interest, either direct or indirect, in any Transaction to which the Authority is, or is to be, a party, such interest shall be promptly disclosed in writing to the General Counsel of the Authority.

5. No Trustee shall (l) accept other employment or engage in any business, professional or other activity which will impair his or her independence of judgment in the exercise of his or her official duties or which involves a matter in which the Authority has a substantial interest, or (2) receive or enter into any agreement for any compensation for the appearance or rendition of services against the interest of the Authority in relation to any case, proceeding, or matter.

6. No Trustee shall use or attempt to use his or her official position to secure unwarranted privileges or exemptions for himself or herself or others.

Improper Influence/Lobbying

7. A Trustee shall not by his or her conduct give reasonable basis for the impression that any person may improperly influence him or her or unduly enjoy his or her favor in the performance of his or her official duties, or that he or she is affected by the kinship, rank, position or influence of any party or person.

8. A Trustee shall report to the Authority's General Counsel any communication directed to the Trustee in cases where a reasonable person would infer that the communication was intended to influence the consideration or outcome of an active procurement being conducted by the Authority or its service provider. Attempts by third parties to influence procurements are required to be collected and reported by the Authority and may result in Trustee recusal from actions related to the procurement or elimination of bidders from the procurement.

Transactions Involving the Trustee, Trustee's Spouse, Dependent Child or Trustee's Independent Business

9. No Trustee shall be involved in any Transaction as representative or agent of the Authority with, or be involved in any evaluation of, any business entity in which the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child has a direct or indirect Financial Interest. Prior to becoming involved in any Transaction as representative or agent of the Authority with, or becoming involved in any evaluation of, a business entity in which the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child holds a Financial Interest, the Trustee, the Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child must sell or transfer such Financial Interest.

10. No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall acquire, except by Gift, inheritance or the dissolution of a trust, any Financial Interest in any business entity which the Trustee has reason to believe may be directly involved in decisions to be made by him or her which will create conflict between his or her duty in the public interest and his or her private interest. If a Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child receives such a Financial Interest by Gift, inheritance, operation of an automatic dividend reinvestment plan or the dissolution of a trust, the interest shall be promptly sold or transferred. If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child receives or retains such a Financial Interest in violation of the foregoing provisions, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of this provision.

11. No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child, or a Trustee's Independent Business shall (1) sell any goods or services having a value in excess of twenty-five dollars to the Authority, or (2) contract for or provide such goods or services with or to any private entity where the power to contract, appoint or retain on behalf of such private entity is exercised, directly or indirectly, by the Authority or any of its officers, unless such goods or services are provided pursuant to an award of contract let after public notice and competitive bidding. If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child engages in the conduct described in the preceding sentence, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of this provision.

12. (a) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall, directly or indirectly, solicit, accept or receive any Gift having more than a nominal value, whether in the form of money, service, loan, travel, lodging, meals, refreshments, entertainment, hospitality, thing, discount, forbearance or promise, or in any other form, from an "interested source" defined as any person or entity which is (i) regulated by the Authority or (ii) does business or is seeking to do business with the Authority or (iii) a registered lobbyist who lobbies the Authority (or the spouse or emancipated child thereof), (iv) is involved in any ongoing official action or proceeding adverse to the Authority; or (v) has received or applied for funds from the Authority during the last 12 months. A gift from an interested source is presumed to be impermissible unless it is unreasonable to infer that the item or service was intended to influence or reward the Trustee for performing one's job.

(b) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall, directly or

indirectly, solicit, accept or receive any Gift or gratuity of more than nominal value where the circumstances would permit the inference that: (i) the Gift was intended to influence the Trustee in the performance of official business; or (ii) the Gift constituted a tip, reward, or sign of appreciation for any official act by the Trustee.

(c) No Trustee, Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child shall (i) solicit, accept, or receive any gift, as defined in section one-c of the legislative law, from any person who is prohibited from delivering such gift pursuant to section one-m of the legislative law, attached hereto as Exhibit 1, unless under the circumstances it is not reasonable to infer that the gift was intended to influence him, or (ii) permit the solicitation, acceptance or receipt of any gift, as defined in section one-c of the legislative law, from any person who is prohibited from delivering such gift pursuant to section one-m of the legislative law to a third party including a charitable organization, on such official's designation or recommendation or on his or her behalf, under circumstances where it is reasonable to infer that the gift is attached as Exhibit 2.A Trustee may not solicit, accept or receive a Gift of any value if to do so would constitute a substantial conflict with the proper discharge of his or her duties in the public interest.

(d) If a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child engages in the conduct prohibited by paragraph (a), (b), or (c) above, it will be deemed to be a violation by the Trustee of such provisions.

Decisions Relating to a Relative

13. (a) No Trustee may take part in any hiring or employment decision relating to a Relative including any decision to hire, promote, discipline or discharge a Relative, for any compensated position at, for or within the Authority. If such a Relative is hired, no Trustee shall be permitted to supervise such Relative. If a hiring or employment matter arises relating to a Relative, then the Trustee must advise the Chair of the Board of Trustee of the relationship, and must be recused from all discussions or decisions relating to the matter.

(b) No Trustee may take part in any contracting decision: (i) relating to a Relative, (ii) relating to any entity in which a Relative is an officer, director or partner, or in which a Relative owns or controls 10% or more of the stock of such entity, (iii) involving the payment of more than \$1,000 dollars to the Trustee, any Relative of that Trustee, or any entity in which that Trustee or any Relative has a Financial Interest, or (iv) to invest public funds in any security of any entity in which that Trustee or any Relative of that Trustee has a Financial Interest, is an underwriter, or receives any brokerage, origination or servicing fees. If a contracting matter arises relating to a Relative, then the Trustee must advise the Chair of the Board of Trustees of the relationship, and must be recused from all discussions or decisions relating to the contracting matter.

Campaign Contributions and Political Activity and Affiliations

14. Trustees are prohibited from using Authority supplies, equipment, computers, personnel and other resources for non-Authority purposes, including for personal purposes or for outside activities of any kind. In addition, no Trustee appointed by the Governor may make campaign contributions to the Governor. See Executive Order No. 7 "Prohibition of Personal Use of State Property and Campaign Contributions to the Governor" (issued by Governor Paterson and continued by Governor Andrew M. Cuomo) attached hereto as Appendix E and incorporated herein by reference.

15. (a) No Trustee involved in the awarding of grants or contracts may ask a current or prospective grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, to disclose (i) the party affiliation of such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof; (ii) whether such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, has made campaign contributions to any party, elected official, or candidate for elective office; or (iii) whether such grantee or contractor, or any officer, director or employee thereof, cast a vote for or against any elected official, candidate or political party.

(b) No Trustee may award or decline to award any state grant or contract, or recommend, promise or threaten to do so, in whole or in part, because of a current or prospective grantee's or contractor's refusal to answer any inquiry prohibited by paragraph (a) of this subdivision, or giving or withholding or neglecting to make any contribution of money or service or any other valuable thing for any political purpose.

16. (a) No Trustee may during the consideration of an employment decision ask any applicant for public employment to disclose: (i) the political party affiliation of the applicant; (ii) whether the applicant has made campaign contributions to any party, elected official, or candidate for elective office; or (iii) whether the applicant cast a vote for or against any elected official, candidate or political party. The provisions of this paragraph shall not apply where (1) such inquiry is necessary for the proper application of any state law or regulation; or (2) such inquiry is consistent with publicly disclosed policies or practices of any state agency or public authority, whose purpose is to ensure the representation of more than one political party on any multi-member body.

(b) No Trustee may decline to hire or promote, discharge, discipline, or in any manner change the official rank or compensation of any state official or employee, or applicant for employment, or promise or threaten to do so, based upon a refusal to answer any inquiry prohibited by paragraph (a) of this subdivision, or for giving or withholding or neglecting to make any contribution of money or service or other valuable thing for any political purpose.

(c) No Trustee shall, directly or indirectly, use his or her official authority to compel or induce any other Trustee to make or promise to make any political contribution, whether by gift of money, service or other thing of value.

17. (a) Regulation 19 NYCRR Part 932.4 of the Joint Commission on Public

Ethics (the "Commission") requires that Trustees, by virtue of holding Policy-Making Positions, shall not serve as: (1) officers of any political party or political organization; or (2) members of any political party committee, including political party district leaders or as members of a political party national committee. "Political organization" means any organization affiliated with a political party but does not include a judicial nominating committee, an organization supporting a particular cause with no partisan activities, a campaign or fundraising committee, or serving as a delegate to a state or national party convention.

(b) Consistent with this Code, Trustees are otherwise free to participate in the political process on their own time, but there must be a clear separation between their political activities and the discharge of their duties as Trustees of the Authority.

Outside Employment

18. Trustees may not hold outside employment that is in conflict with their Authority duties. See Conflicts of interest.

Annual Financial Disclosure Filing

19. Section §73-a of the Public Officers Law requires the filing of an annual statement of financial disclosure by Trustees. This disclosure statement is an annual disclosure of the financial holdings and associations of filers and their Spouses. The purpose of the financial disclosure is to highlight potential conflicts of interest. (See Appendix B). The Commission can assess penalties for late and delinquent filings.

C. Applicable New York Law

These standards do not replace and are in addition to the requirements of law, particularly Sections 73 and 74 of the New York Public Officers Law, which, among other things, govern the business activities of Trustees and Former Trustees and set forth the State Code of Ethics. Copies of Sections 73, 73-a and 74 of the Public Officers Law are attached to and made a part of this Code as Appendices A, B and C, respectively.

Under the New York Penal Law, it is a felony for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit from another person upon an agreement or understanding that their vote, opinion, judgment, action, decision or exercise of discretion as public servants will thereby be influenced. It is also a felony for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit from another person for having violated their duties as public servants. It is a misdemeanor for Trustees to solicit, accept or agree to accept any Benefit for having engaged in official conduct which they were required or authorized to perform, and for which they were not entitled to any special or additional compensation.

V. Trading of Securities of Companies Providing Operations Services to the Authority and Certain Energy Companies

The acquisition or trading of securities issued by companies that provide Operations Services to the Authority, the parent corporations of such companies and other subsidiaries or affiliates of such parent corporations, if any, presents a possible Conflict of Interest for all Trustees.

To protect against the potential of a Conflict of Interest with respect to Transactions involving companies that provide Operations Services to the Authority, it is the Authority's policy that a Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child may not Trade in or otherwise acquire securities in any companies, including parent corporations and other subsidiaries or affiliates of such parent corporations, if any, that provide Operations Services to the Authority. A Trustee, a Trustee's Spouse or Dependent Child who has acquired the securities, not including such securities that are included within a mutual fund or pension fund investment, of such companies must sell or transfer the securities within one year of (i) the Trustee's

date of appointment with the Authority, or (ii) the date of such receipt, whichever is later.

No Trustee of the Authority may Trade in or, except as permitted below, otherwise acquire securities in any company engaged in the generation, transmission or sale of electric energy or gas or the provision of fuel to generation facilities, if that Trustee's responsibilities include (i) representing the Authority in Transactions involving such companies; (ii) participating in the evaluation of, or Authority decisions with respect to, Transactions with such companies, or (iii) representing the Authority before regulatory agencies or independent system operators (or their successors) on matters in which such companies have a potential financial interest. Excepted from this provision are those securities that are included within a mutual fund or pension fund investment.

There is no prohibition against the ownership or Trading of Authority bonds and notes which are publicly held and traded subject to the limitations set forth below in Section VI.

VI. Use of Material, Nonpublic and Confidential Information

It is the policy of the Authority to prohibit all Trustees and Former Trustees from (1) Trading in securities based on material, nonpublic information derived from or relating to Authority activities and (2) disclosing Confidential Information to unauthorized third parties.

A. Trading of Securities Based on Material, Nonpublic Information

1. Trustees and Former Trustees shall not Trade in bonds or other securities issued by the Authority based on material, nonpublic information derived from any source and shall not disclose such information for the purpose of allowing third parties to profit from Trading in Authority securities.

2. Trustees and Former Trustees shall not Trade in stocks, bonds or other securities issued by other business entities based on material, nonpublic information

obtained in the course of their duties for the Authority and shall not disclose such information for the purpose of allowing third parties to profit from Trading in securities issued by other business entities based on such information.

Information is material if there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable investor would consider the information important in making his or her investment decision concerning the securities in question.

Information is nonpublic if, in the case of Authority securities, it has not been publicly disseminated by the Authority. Information is nonpublic if, in the case of securities issued by other business entities, it has not been publicly disseminated by those business entities.

B. Disclosure or Use of Confidential Information

Trustees and Former Trustees shall not disclose Confidential Information to any third party not authorized to receive such information and shall not profit from the use of such information or use such information to further his or her personal interests of the interests of any Relative.

If a Trustee or Former Trustee has a question concerning the confidential status of any information, he or she should consult with the General Counsel of the Authority regarding such information prior to disclosing it to a third party.

Trustees and Former Trustees who violate the provisions of this section may be subject to civil and criminal penalties under Federal and State laws, including fines and/or imprisonment. In addition, Trustees who violate the provisions of this section may be subject to disciplinary action by the Authority, including termination of employment.

VII. Annual Certification of Absence of Conflict of Interest

All Trustees are required to certify annually that they have read the Code, that they understand and agree to comply with the provisions thereof and that they have no known conflict of interest. The Annual Certification Form is attached hereto as Appendix F. These certifications shall be timely submitted to the Authority's General Counsel or Compliance Officer.

Any Trustee who knowingly fails to complete, sign and submit the required Annual Certification Form is in violation of the Code and may be subject to disciplinary action.

VIII. Requests for Interpretation, Clarification or Waiver of the Code

A. <u>Interpretation and Clarification</u>

A Trustee or Former Trustee may submit a written request to the General Counsel of the Authority for an interpretation or clarification of one or more provisions of the Code.

B. <u>Waivers</u>

A Trustee or Former Trustee may submit a written request to the Chair of the Board of Trustees for a waiver of any restriction contained in the Code, provided that the restriction is not otherwise required by State or Federal law. All waiver requests shall include a description of the nature of the restriction or prohibition for which waiver is sought; the nature of the Trustee's or Former Trustee's interest involved; the effect on the Trustee or Former Trustee or the Authority of the restriction or prohibition for which the waiver is sought; and the reasons why the waiver should be granted. A copy of the written request shall be provided to the General Counsel of the Authority.

IX. Remedies for Breaches of the Code

In addition to any other remedies, civil or otherwise, which the Authority may have, a Trustee or Former Trustee who violates the Code may be disciplined under the Code. Remedies or disciplinary action may be imposed only upon the basis of a written statement of findings and recommendations by the General Counsel of the Authority, and may include one or more of the following:

- 1. issuance of written warnings;
- 2. direction of corrective action to eliminate and/or ameliorate the conflict of interest; or
- 3. restitution.

A Former Trustee found to have violated the Code is subject to one or more of the following in addition to any other remedies, civil or otherwise, that the Authority may have: warnings; termination of existing Transactions involving the individual in question to the extent permitted by law; disqualification or suspension from future Transactions of the Former Trustee and/or the person on whose behalf he or she is participating in Transactions with the Authority; and notification to appropriate persons that a conflict exists.

X. Reporting of Violations of the Code

Trustees and Former Trustees are encouraged to promptly report any violations of the Code to the Chair of the Board of Trustees or General Counsel of the Authority and shall cooperate in any official investigation of such violations. Retaliation against Trustees or Former Trustees who in good faith report violations of the Code, other provisions of law or policies, or the public trust, is prohibited. (See the Authority's Anti-Retaliation Policy, attached hereto as Appendix G.)

The General Counsel of the Authority will inform the Authority's Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee of the Board of Trustees about the status and disposition of official investigations and issues thereof raised under the Code.

EXHIBIT "D"

Board Policy:Mission StatementPolicy Type:MissionMonitored by:Governance CommitteeBoard Resolution:#1317, approved September 21, 2016

Mission Statement:

LIPA is a not-for-profit public utility with a mission to enable **clean**, **reliable**, and **affordable** electric service for our customers on Long Island and the Rockaways

In achieving our mission, LIPA Values:

- **Excellence:** continually innovating and improving upon our performance
- ✤ Integrity: conducting our affairs in an ethical and transparent manner
- Stewardship: ensuring our assets are utilized efficiently and in accordance with sound fiscal and operating practices
- Sustainability: minimizing our impact on our natural environment
- ✤ Teamwork: respecting diverse viewpoints and attracting and retaining talented employees

BY-LAWS

of the

LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY

As amended October 24, 2018

Long Island Power Authority 333 Earle Ovington Blvd., Suite 403 Uniondale, New York 11553

BY-LAWS of the LONG ISLAND POWER AUTHORITY

ARTICLE I Offic	ces	.1
Section 1.	Principal Office	1
Section 2.	Other Offices	1
Section 3.	Books and Records	1
ARTICLE II Tru	stees	1
Section 1.	Number, Term, Appointment and Vacancies	
Section 2.	Powers and Duties	1
ARTICLE III Tru	istees' Meetings	.1
Section 1.	Place of Meetings	
Section 2.	Meetings	
Section 3.	Quorum	
Section 4.	Adjournment of Meetings	
Section 5.	Open Meetings	2
Section 6.	Consent Agenda	
ARTICLE IV Of	ficers and Employees	2
Section 1.	Chair, Vice Chair and Officers	
Section 2.	Election and Appointment of Officers	2
Section 3.	Term of Office	
Section 4.	Vacancies	3
Section 5.	Emergency Succession of the Chief Executive Officer	3
Section 6.	Removal	
Section 7.	Powers and Duties	.3
А.	Chair	.3
В.	Vice Chair	.4
C.	Chief Executive Officer	4
D.	Chief Financial Officer	4
E.	General Counsel	4
F.	Secretary	.5
G.	Controller	.5
Section 8.	Personnel	5
Section 9.	Outside Experts	5
ARTICLE V Cor	nmittees	.6
Section 1.	Finance and Audit Committee	
Section 2.	Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee	
Section 3.	Oversight and Reforming the Energy Vision Committee	
Section 4.	Other Committees	
Section 5.	Ex-Officio Committee Member	

ARTICLE VI Co	rporate Seal7
Section 1.	Seal7
ARTICLE VII Fi	scal Management
Section 1.	Fiscal Year7
Section 2.	Budgets
Section 3.	Expenditure and Contract Authorization Procedures
ARTICLE VIII E	xecution of Instruments
Section 1.	Execution of Instruments
ARTICLE IX An	nendment8
Section 1.	Amendment
ARTICLE X Inde	emnification of Trustees, Officers and Employees
Section 1.	Purpose and Definitions
Section 2.	General Scope of Indemnification
Section 3.	Representation of Persons Indemnified10
Section 4.	Advances of Expenses
Section 5.	Indemnification on Final Disposition 10
Section 6.	Insurance
Section 7.	Applicability of this Article
ARTICLE XI Mi	scellaneous12
Section 1.	Employment Contracts
Section 2.	Annual Reports
Section 3.	Severability
Section 4.	Governing Law12

ARTICLE I

Offices

Section 1. **Principal Office**. The principal office of the Long Island Power Authority (hereinafter referred to as the "Authority") shall be its Uniondale, Long Island, New York Office.

Section 2. **Other Offices**. The Authority may also have offices at such other places as the Trustees may from time to time determine or the business of the Authority may require.

Section 3. **Books and Records**. Except as otherwise determined by the Trustees, or as the business of the Authority may require, all books and records of the Authority shall be kept at its principal office.

ARTICLE II

Trustees

Section 1. **Number, Term, Appointment and Vacancies**. The number and term of Trustees and the appointment and process of filling vacancies shall be governed by Title I-A of Article 5 of the Public Authorities Law, Chapter 517 of the Laws of New York, 1986 (the "LIPA Act"), as amended by Chapter 173 of the Laws of New York, 2013 (hereinafter referred to as the "LIPA Reform Act").

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Trustee who shall have failed to attend six consecutive meetings of the Trustees or at least fifty percent of the meetings of the Trustees during a consecutive 12-month period shall thereupon and without further action be deemed to have resigned as a Trustee of the Authority.

Section 2. **Powers and Duties**. The powers and duties of the Trustees shall be governed by the LIPA Act, the LIPA Reform Act and any other applicable provisions of the Public Authorities Law, including Title 2 of Article 9, Chapter 766 of the Laws of New York, 2005, as amended.

ARTICLE III

Trustees' Meetings

Section 1. **Place of Meetings**. Meetings of the Trustees shall be held at the principal office of the Authority or at such other place as the Chair may from time to time designate.

Section 2. **Meetings**. Meetings of the Trustees may be called by the Chair or upon the request of any six (6) Trustees. The Secretary shall give notice of the time, place and purpose or purposes of each meeting by mail at least three (3) days before the meeting or in person or by telephone, email or facsimile at least two (2) days before the meeting to each Trustee. The notice required to be given under this section may be waived by the Trustee to whom such notice is

required to be given. Attendance of a Trustee of the Authority at a meeting without objection shall constitute waiver of notice of the meeting.

Section 3. **Quorum**. As set forth in Section 2826 of the Public Authorities Law, five (5) Trustees of the Authority shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business or the exercise of any power of the Authority and shall only have the power to act by a vote of five (5) Trustees.

Section 4. **Adjournment of Meetings**. A majority of Trustees, whether or not a quorum is present, may adjourn any meeting to another time and place. Notice of such adjourned time and place shall be given to each Trustee not present at such meeting or, if no announcement of such adjourned time and place was made at such meeting, at least three (3) days' notice of the newly scheduled meeting must be given to all Trustees. No such adjournment shall be used to defeat a notice provision.

Section 5. **Open Meetings.** All meetings of the Trustees shall be conducted in compliance with the provisions of the Open Meetings Law, set forth in Article 7 of the Public Officers Law.

Section 6. **Consent Agenda.** To make more efficient use of meeting time, the Chair, or the Trustee performing the duties of the Chair, is authorized to place items on a consent agenda as part of the regular meeting agenda. The consent agenda will condense into either a single motion or several categorical motions routine, ministerial, non-controversial, or self-explanatory items including, for example, approval of the minutes from previous Board meetings or award of non-material contracts. Items on a consent agenda will not be discussed prior to action. However, if any Trustee believes that any item placed on the consent agenda by the Chair requires discussion, that Trustee may remove the item from the consent agenda by requesting same. The exempted item then moves to the regular agenda, and the Trustees may take action as they deem appropriate.

ARTICLE IV

Officers and Employees

Section 1. **Chair, Vice Chair and Officers**. The Chair shall be chosen by the Governor of New York State from among the Trustees in accordance with the LIPA Reform Act. A Vice Chair may be elected by the Trustees. The Authority shall have the following officers: a Chief Executive Officer, a Chief Financial Officer, a General Counsel, a Secretary and a Controller, all of whom shall be employees of the Authority. The Authority may also have such other officers (including assistant and acting officers) and agents as the Chief Executive Officer may deem necessary or desirable, all of whom shall be employees of the Authority. Neither the Chair nor any Vice Chair shall simultaneously hold the position of any officer in the Authority.

Section 2. **Election and Appointment of Officers**. The Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and General Counsel of the Authority shall be elected by the Trustees. The Chief Executive Officer shall appoint the Secretary and Controller of the Authority and may appoint such other officers as he or she may from time to time deem necessary or desirable.

Section 3. **Term of Office**. Except as the Trustees may otherwise specify, officers of the Authority shall hold their respective offices until their respective successors shall have been duly elected or appointed, as the case may be, or until their earlier resignation, removal or death.

Section 4. **Vacancies**. A vacancy occurring for any reason in any office of the Authority elected by the Trustees may be filled at any time by the Trustees. A vacancy for any reason in any office appointed by the Chief Executive Officer may be filled at any time by the Chief Executive Officer for such term as he or she shall determine or until such officer's earlier resignation, removal or death. In the event of the absence, disability, incapacity or resignation of the Chief Financial Officer or General Counsel, the Chief Executive Officer may appoint a member of the Authority's staff to perform such duties on an interim basis until the termination of such absence, disability or incapacity or until a successor is elected by the Trustees.

Section 5. **Emergency Succession of the Chief Executive Officer.** In the event of the absence, disability, incapacity or resignation of the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer shall perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer until the termination of such absence, disability or incapacity or until a successor Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the event the Chief Financial Officer is unable to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer due to the Chief Financial Officer's absence, disability, incapacity or resignation, or in the event the Chief Financial Officer is unwilling to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer, the General Counsel shall perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the event the General Counsel shall perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the event the General Counsel is unable to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the event the General Counsel is unable to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the event the General Counsel is unable to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees. In the General Counsel is unable to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer, then the Trustees shall designate another officer to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer, then the Trustees shall designate another officer to perform the duties of the Chief Executive Officer until a successor Chief Executive Officer is elected by the Trustees.

Section 6. **Removal**. Any officer elected by the Trustees shall be subject to removal at any time by the Trustees with or without cause. Any officer appointed by the Chief Executive Officer shall be subject to removal at any time by the Chief Executive Officer with or without cause.

Section 7. **Powers and Duties**. The Chair, Vice Chair, and each officer elected by the Trustees shall have such authority and perform such duties, in addition to those specified in these By-Laws, as may be prescribed by the Trustees from time to time. The Trustees may from time to time authorize the Chair, Vice Chair, or any officer to appoint and remove any other officer or agent and to prescribe such person's authorities and duties. Except as otherwise provided in these By-Laws or by law, any person may hold no more than two offices at one time.

A. **Chair**. The Chair shall preside at all meetings of the Trustees and shall exercise such duties and powers as hereinafter described and as customarily pertain to the Office of Chair, including responsibility for the leadership and good governance of the Authority's Board. Such duties include appointing the membership of Board committees, preparing agendas for Board meetings that facilitate decision making, and managing the governance and policy setting processes of the Board, with a focus on defining the mission and values of the Authority through Board-approved policies. The Chair may also have such other duties and responsibilities as the Trustees may from time to time assign. The Chair may delegate to the Vice Chair, the Chief

Executive Officer, or the Chief Financial Officer, or any other officer or officers such of the Chair's powers and functions as he or she may deem appropriate from time to time to the extent consistent with applicable law. Such delegation shall continue until affirmatively revoked by the then-current Chair or the Trustees.

B. Vice Chair. The Vice Chair shall possess such powers and shall perform such duties as may be assigned to him from time to time by the Trustees. The Vice Chair is empowered to be Acting Chair in the absence, disability, incapacity or vacancy in the office of the Chair and shall assume the powers and perform all duties of the Chair if the Chair is unable or unavailable to perform such duties for any reason.

Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Executive Officer of the Authority, C. subject to such supervision as the Trustees may exercise, shall have such duties and powers as hereinafter described and as customarily pertain to the office of the Chief Executive Officer, including serving as the primary liaison and interface on behalf of the Authority with the Trustees. Except as may be prescribed by the Trustees, the Chief Executive Officer shall have general supervision and control over the property, business and affairs of the Authority and over its several officers, employees and agents, including its service providers and other contractors, and is responsible for advancing the mission and modeling the values of the Authority as defined by the Board, directing the implementation of the policies and decisions of the Board, as well as the Authority's internal operations. The Chief Executive Officer may sign, execute and deliver in the name of the Authority powers of attorney, contracts, agreements, leases, notes, checks, drafts, bonds, obligations and such documents other than those required by these By-Laws, law or resolution to be executed by the Chair and/or the Secretary. Except as may be otherwise provided in these By-Laws, the Chief Executive Officer may delegate powers and duties to those officers as the Chief Executive Officer shall determine appropriate consistent with applicable law. Such delegation shall continue until affirmatively revoked by the then-current Chief Executive Officer or the Trustees.

D. Chief Financial Officer. The Chief Financial Officer shall have general custody of all funds and securities of the Authority and have general supervision of the collection and disbursement of Authority funds and shall endorse on behalf of the Authority for collection checks, notes and other obligations, and shall deposit the same to the credit of the Authority in such bank or banks or depositories as the Chief Executive Officer may designate, and shall perform such other duties as customarily pertain to such office as may be assigned from time to time by the Chief Executive Officer, subject, however, at all times to the supervision and control of the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, and subject further to any limitations which the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, may from time to time prescribe.

E. **General Counsel**. The General Counsel shall be the chief legal officer of the Authority and in that capacity shall advise and represent the Authority and its Trustees in their capacity as such generally in all legal matters and proceedings, including legislative proceedings, and possess such powers and shall have general supervision over the property, business and affairs of the legal office of the General Counsel and shall perform such other duties as customarily pertain to such office or as may be from time to time assigned by the Chief Executive Officer or the Trustees, subject, however, at all times to the supervision and control of the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, and the Trustees, and subject further to any limitations which the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, may from time to time prescribe.

F. Secretary. The Secretary shall attend all meetings of the Trustees and act as Secretary thereof and record all votes and shall keep a record of the proceedings of the Trustees in a Minute Book to be kept for that purpose. The Secretary shall cause notice to be given of all meetings of the Trustees and shall be custodian of the records of the actions of the Trustees and shall keep in safe custody the seal of the Authority and shall have the authority to affix such seal to all documents and papers authorized to be executed by the Trustees or officers of the Authority requiring such seal to be affixed. The Secretary shall attest to the signatures of the Trustees and officers of the Authority and shall have the authority to cause copies to be made of all minutes, resolutions, records and documents of the Authority and to deliver certificates under seal to the effect that such copies are true and accurate and that all persons dealing with the Authority may rely on same. The Secretary shall possess such powers and perform such other duties as customarily pertain to the office or may be from time to time assigned by the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, subject, however, at all times to the supervision, control of and any limitations prescribed by the Chief Executive Officer, or the officer performing the duties of Chief Executive Officer, as appropriate.

G. **Controller**. The Controller shall be the principal accounting officer of the Authority, unless another individual shall be so designated by the Trustees. The Controller shall be responsible for maintaining the accounting records of the Authority and for preparing necessary financial reports and statements, and the Controller shall properly account for all moneys and obligations due the Authority and all properties, assets, and liabilities of the Authority. The Controller shall render to the Chief Executive Officer, or their designee, such periodic reports covering the result of operations of the Authority as may be required by Chief Executive Officer, or their designee. The Controller shall have such other duties as may from time to time be prescribed by the Trustees or the Chief Executive Officer or their designee.

Section 8. **Personnel**. Subject to the restrictions of the LIPA Reform Act and any policies established by the Trustees, the Chief Executive Officer may from time to time appoint employees (other than those officers elected by the Trustees) as he or she may deem necessary to exercise the powers, duties and functions of the Authority as prescribed by law. The selection, qualification, and compensation of such employees shall be determined by the Chief Executive Officer, subject to the laws of the State of New York and any compensation policies established by the Trustees. The Chief Executive Officer shall report annually to the Trustees on the staffing of the Authority but retains sole authority to make all decisions related to employees that are not appointed by the Trustees.

Section 9. **Outside Experts**. Financial advisors, accountants, auditors, engineers, attorneys and other consultants may be retained on a contract basis or otherwise for rendering professional or technical services or advice by the Chief Executive Officer or his or her designee consistent with the terms of the Authority's procurement guidelines. Such outside experts shall perform their designated duties under the direct supervision of the Chief Executive Officer or his or her designee.

ARTICLE V

Committees

Section 1. **Finance and Audit Committee**. The Finance and Audit Committee shall consist of not less than three (3) Trustees appointed by the Chair, all of whom shall be "independent" within the meaning of Section 2825(2) of the Public Authorities Law. To the extent practicable, its members shall be familiar with corporate financial and accounting practices and possess the necessary skills to understand the duties and functions of the Finance and Audit Committee.

The Finance and Audit Committee shall review and make recommendations to the Trustees as to the engagement of and compensation to be paid to the Authority's independent certified accountants, who shall be selected in accordance with the LIPA Reform Act (or other applicable State law), and the Authority's general accounting and internal control systems and policies and practices. The Finance and Audit Committee will have responsibility to directly oversee the performance of the audits performed by the Authority's independent accounting policies that may be required. The Finance and Audit Committee will present these results and changes with their recommendation to the Trustees. Any audit of the Authority by the State or any other agency which is conducted and results in the issuance of interim and/or formal reports shall also be reported to the Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee for conveyance to the Trustees. The Finance and Audit Committee shall also review and make recommendations concerning the Authority's budgets, the management and investment of all funds of the Authority, the Authority's financial and investment policies, and proposals for the issuance of debt by the Authority.

Section 2. **Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee**. The Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee (the "Governance Committee") shall consist of not less than three (3) Trustees appointed by the Chair, all of whom shall be "independent" within the meaning of Section 2825(2) of the Public Authorities Law and possess the necessary skills to understand the duties and functions of the Governance Committee. The Governance Committee shall keep the Trustees informed of current governance best practices, review corporate governance trends, update the Authority's corporate governance policies, advise the Governor, Majority Leader of the Senate and Speaker of the Assembly on the skills and experience required of potential Trustees, examine ethical and conflict of interest issues, perform board self-evaluations, and recommend amendments to these By-laws.

Additionally, the Governance Committee shall review and make recommendations to the Board of Trustees with respect to monitoring the Authority's staffing needs and developing and monitoring the implementation of policies and procedures related to employment at the Authority, including those designed to attract and retain valuable employees. The Governance Committee shall recommend for approval by the Trustees the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer..

Section 3. Oversight and Reforming the Energy Vision ("REV") Committee. The Oversight and REV Committee (the "Oversight Committee") shall consist of not less than three (3) Trustees appointed by the Chair, all of whom shall be "independent" within the meaning of Section 2825(2) of the Public Authorities Law. The Oversight Committee shall be responsible for monitoring the service provider's operational and financial performance, including oversight of the same provided by the staff of the Authority, and the implementation of recommendations made pursuant to management and operations audits. The Oversight Committee shall review the Authority's operational and financial oversight process and report to the Trustees and others related to its findings. Additionally, the Oversight Committee shall remain knowledgeable and report to the Board on the principles, policies and recommendations of the New York Public Commission's REV proceeding Service as a necessary part of carrying out the Authority's obligations and oversight of its service provider.

Section 4. **Other Committees.** The Chair or the Trustees may appoint other committees which shall have and may exercise such powers as shall be authorized by the Chair or Trustees. For those Committees appointed by the Chair, notice of the purpose and scope of such committees will be provided to the Trustees.

Section 5. **Ex-Officio Committee Member**. For any committee appointed by the Chair or Trustees, the Chair shall be an ex-officio member who has the right, but not the obligation, to participate in the proceedings of the committees and vote on any action to be taken. Such exofficio membership shall not, however, be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum of the committee exists, but the Chair's vote shall be counted in determining whether a proposed committee action has been approved or disapproved by the requisite vote.

ARTICLE VI

Corporate Seal

Section 1. Seal. The seal of the Authority shall be a design symbolizing its activities and shall be surrounded by the words "Long Island Power Authority" as shown by the following impression of such seal:



ARTICLE VII

Fiscal Management

Section 1. **Fiscal Year**. The Trustees shall have the power to fix, and may from time to time change by resolution, the fiscal year of the Authority. Unless otherwise fixed by the Trustees, the calendar year shall be the fiscal year.

Section 2. **Budgets**. The Trustees shall adopt such operations and maintenance budgets and capital budgets as necessary to support the Authority's and any subsidiaries' operations and departments, in accordance with the LIPA Reform Act.

Section 3. **Expenditure and Contract Authorization Procedures**. The Trustees shall adopt expenditure and contract authorization procedures which shall govern the budget, contract executions and all approved authorizations.

ARTICLE VIII

Execution of Instruments

Section 1. **Execution of Instruments**. The Chief Executive Officer, except as otherwise provided in these By-Laws, may authorize any officer, employee or agent (including himself) to enter into any contract or execute and deliver any instrument in the name of and on behalf of the Authority, and such power to execute and deliver may be general or specific; unless so authorized and except as otherwise provided herein, no officer, employee or agent shall have any power or authority to bind the Authority by any contract or engagement or pledge its credit or to render it liable pecuniarily for any purpose or in any amount.

ARTICLE IX

Amendment

Section 1. **Amendment**. The Trustees shall have the power to amend, alter or repeal any provision or provisions of these By-Laws at any meeting; provided that written notice of the intention to consider a resolution amending the By-Laws shall have been given to all Trustees at least three (3) days prior to such meeting.

ARTICLE X

Indemnification of Trustees, Officers and Employees

Section 1. **Purpose and Definitions**. The purpose of this Article is to provide for indemnification of Trustees, officers and employees of the Authority so as to encourage the service of the most competent and civic-minded persons to effectuate the purposes of the Act. In this Article, the following terms shall have the meanings indicated below:

(1) "action or proceeding" shall be broadly construed and shall include, without limitation, the investigation, preparation, defense, settlement and appeal of any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative,

arbitrative or investigative;

(2) "party to an action or proceeding" means a person made, or threatened to be made, a defendant or respondent or otherwise a party in an action or proceeding, and includes a person called upon, voluntarily or by subpoena, to give testimony, produce documents or respond to interrogatories in connection with any action or proceeding;

(3) "Trustee" means each Trustee of the Authority appointed pursuant to the LIPA Reform Act, including the Trustee designated as Chair;

(4) "officer" means each officer of the Authority hired pursuant to the LIPA Act and these By-Laws;

(5) "employee" means each employee of the Authority who is not also an officer;

(6) "Trustee," "officer" and "employee" of the Authority each includes persons who formerly served in such capacity and the estates of deceased persons who had served in such capacity, and the legal or personal representative of such persons;

(7) "Authority" shall include any wholly owned subsidiary created or acquired in accordance with section 1020-i of the LIPA Act; and

(8) "applicable standard of conduct" means that the Trustee, officer or employee seeking to be indemnified hereunder acted (or omitted to take action) in good faith for a purpose which he or she reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the authority and, in criminal actions or proceedings, had reasonable cause to believe his or her action or inaction was lawful; and in no case shall any acts or omissions by the Trustee, officer or employee which may be determined to constitute negligence, recklessness, or gross negligence be deemed violative of the applicable standard of conduct. Furthermore, the termination of any action or proceeding by judgment, settlement, conviction or upon plea of nolo contendere, or its equivalent, shall not in itself create a presumption that any such Trustee, officer or employee did not act in accordance with the. applicable standard of conduct.

Section 2. **General Scope of Indemnification**. The Authority hereby confers the benefits of Section 18 of the New York Public Officers Law ("POL § 18") on the Authority's Trustees, officers and employees and agrees to be held liable for the costs thereof. Further, the Authority shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, including, but not limited to, POL § 18, indemnify and hold harmless any person who becomes a party to an action or proceeding by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a Trustee, officer or employee of the Authority against judgments, penalties, amounts paid in settlement and reasonable expenses, including attorney's fees actually and necessarily incurred as a result thereof, unless the conduct of such Trustee, officer or employee in the matters at issue in such action or proceeding is found by a final judgment of a court of applicable jurisdiction, in the manner prescribed in the Article, not to have met the applicable standard of conduct.

Neither the failure of the Authority (including its Trustees or counsel) to have made a determination that the person seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses is entitled to indemnification or advancement of expenses in the circumstances nor an actual determination by the Authority (including its Trustees or independent legal counsel) that the person seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses is not so entitled shall be a defense to an action or

create a presumption that the person seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses is not so entitled.

Section 3. **Representation of Persons Indemnified**. Where not otherwise inconsistent with law, the Authority may, either by its own in-house counsel or by outside counsel of its choice, assume the representation of any person entitled to indemnification by the Authority who becomes a party to an action or proceeding, except in situations in which the Authority's Chief Executive Officer or counsel determines that it is a conflict or otherwise inappropriate or inadvisable for such person to be represented by counsel chosen by the Authority. In the event that the Authority does not assume such representation, such person shall have the right to engage private counsel of his or her choice and the Authority shall have the obligation of indemnification for the reasonable fees and expenses of such private counsel as provided in this Article; provided however, that the Authority as a condition to such indemnification for the cost of private counsel may, and where the Attorney General has so required as a condition to indemnification by the same counsel except when there is a conflict.

Section 4. Advances of Expenses

(a) A Trustee, officer or employee who becomes a party to an action or proceeding may request that the Authority advance expenses pending the final disposition of such action or proceeding. Upon such request, the Authority shall promptly pay, from time to time in advance of the final disposition of the action or proceeding, reasonable expenses as described in Section 2 of this Article X incurred by such Trustee, officer or employee in connection with such action or proceeding.

(b) The Authority shall require each person receiving amounts under paragraph (a) of this Section 4 to agree in writing that the same shall be repaid if the person receiving such advance is ultimately found not to be entitled to indemnification, or to the extent the expenses so advanced by the Authority exceed the indemnification to which he or she is ultimately found to be entitled.

Section 5. Indemnification on Final Disposition

(a) A person who has been wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of an action or proceeding shall be deemed to have met the applicable standard of conduct and shall be entitled to indemnification against reasonable expenses as described in Section 2, and the Authority shall make such indemnification without necessity for any authorization, findings or other action by the Trustees prior to such indemnification.

(b) A Trustee, officer or employee who has not been wholly successful in the defense of an action or proceeding, or who was a party to an action or proceeding without being a defendant or respondent therein, may request indemnification from the Authority. Upon such request: (i) if there is a quorum of Trustees who are not parties to such action or proceeding, the Board shall make a finding as to whether the requesting Trustee, officer or employee has met the applicable standard of conduct; or (ii) if such a quorum of Trustees is not obtainable with due diligence, the Board shall obtain an opinion in writing of outside legal counsel as to whether such standard of conduct has been met by the requesting Trustee, officer or employee. If a quorum of Trustees makes such finding or outside legal counsel gives such opinion, the Board shall authorize, and the Authority shall make, indemnification as provided in Section 2, upon a determination by the Trustees (or a person or body designated by the Trustees) that expenses sought be to indemnified were reasonable and actually and necessarily incurred as a result of the action or proceeding, and that any amounts paid in settlement (unless approved by the Trustees prior to such settlement) were reasonable in the circumstances.

Section 6. **Insurance**. The Authority may purchase and maintain insurance, at its expense, to protect itself and any Trustee, officer or employee of the Authority against any expense, liability or loss sought to be indemnified, whether or not the Authority would have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or loss under this Article.

Section 7. Applicability of this Article

(a) This Article is to be construed liberally in favor of each Trustee, officer or employee to the fullest extent permitted by law, and any ambiguity, uncertainty or reasonable doubt as to facts, interpretation or legal conclusions shall be resolved in favor of such Trustee, officer or employee.

(b) The provisions of this Article shall not impair, limit or modify the rights and obligations of any insurer under any policy of insurance.

(c) The provisions of this Article shall be in addition to and shall not supplant any indemnification by the State heretofore of hereafter conferred upon any Trustee, officer or employee by section 1020-bb of the LIPA Act, by applicable provisions of the Public Officers Law, or otherwise. The indemnification hereby granted by the Authority shall be in addition to and not in restriction or limitation of any other privilege or power which the Authority may lawfully exercise with respect to the indemnification or reimbursement of Trustees, officers or employees.

(d) Unless and until this Article shall be amended, supplemented or repealed in accordance with Article IX, including, without limitation, paragraph (e) below, the provisions of this Article shall constitute a contract between the Authority and each Trustee, officer or employee for indemnification in accordance with the provisions of this Article, which contract shall survive the termination of the term of service of such Trustee, officer or employee. In the event that any Trustee, officer or employee shall be aggrieved by a determination of the Authority or the Trustees or outside counsel made under this Article, or by a failure of the Authority or Trustees to act as provided herein, he or she shall be entitled to seek appropriate relief against the Authority in any court of competent jurisdiction within the State of New York in accordance with the standards for indemnification set forth herein.

(e) This Article shall be applicable to any claim for indemnification made after its adoption as a By-Law of the Authority, whether the action or proceeding to which such claim relates commenced, or the matters at issue therein occurred, before or after the adoption of this Article. It is contemplated that no subsequent amendment, supplement or repeal of this Article which deprives a Trustee, officer or employee of any substantial right or benefit conferred herein

will be made applicable with respect to any claim for indemnification arising out of conduct of such Trustee, officer or employee occurring or alleged to have occurred after the adoption of this Article and prior to such amendment, supplement or repeal.

(f) The provisions of this Article are severable, and if any section, provision, or clause of this Article or the application thereof to any person or circumstances is held unconstitutional or invalid in whole or in part by any court of competent jurisdiction, such holding of unconstitutionality or invalidity shall in no way affect or impair any other section, provision or clause of this Article or the application of any such provision to such person or circumstances or to any other person or circumstance; and the Authority shall nevertheless indemnify each Trustee, officer or employee to the fullest extent permitted by any applicable portion of this Article that shall not have been invalidated, or by any other applicable law.

ARTICLE XI

Miscellaneous

Section 1. **Employment Contracts**. The Authority may enter into employment contracts with one or more officers of the Authority.

Section 2. **Annual Reports**. The Authority shall submit and make available an annual report, as prescribed by the Public Authorities Law, within ninety days after the close of the fiscal year. The annual report shall be certified in writing by the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer in accordance with Section 2800 of the Public Authorities Law.

Section 3. **Severability**. In case any one or more of the provisions of these By-Laws shall for any reason be held to be illegal or invalid, such illegality or invalidity shall not affect any other provisions of these By-Laws and the By-Laws shall be construed as if such illegal or invalid provisions had not been contained herein.

Section 4. **Governing Law**. These By-Laws shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the substantive laws of the State of New York.

Board Policy:	Use, Awarding, Monitoring and Reporting	
	of Procurement Contracts	LIPA
Policy Type:	Compliance Process	Long Island Power Authority
Monitored by:	Governance Committee	
Board Resolution:	#1348, approved March 29, 2017	

Long Island Power Authority (referred to herein as the "Authority") is required by Section 2879 of the Public Authorities Law to adopt by resolution comprehensive guidelines, to be annually reviewed and approved by the Trustees of the Authority, regarding the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of procurement contracts. The following Board Policy (the "Policy") is adopted pursuant to such requirement and is applicable with respect to the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of all Procurement Contracts which are (i) entered into by the Authority and (ii) solicited or awarded by the Authority on behalf of the Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island and the Utility Debt Securitization Authority (collectively referred to herein as the "Authority").

I. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

- 1. "Best Value" means the basis for awarding contracts which best achieves the criteria specified by the Authority in a solicitation for proposals, including without limitation, quality, cost and efficiency.
- 2. "Electricity" means electric energy or capacity, transmission capacity or services, including related financial rights, or ancillary services.
- 3. "Electricity Contract" means any Procurement Contract for the acquisition of electric energy or capacity, transmission capacity or services, including related financial rights, or ancillary services.
- 4. "Goods" consist of supplies, materials and equipment acquired by the Authority, but shall not include product acquired pursuant to an Electricity Contract.
- 5. "Procurement Contract" means any written agreement signed by the Authority, and any amendment thereto, for the acquisition of Goods, Services, Technology, Electricity, and construction in the actual or estimated amount of five thousand dollars or more.

- 6. "Procuring Officer" means the Authority officer conducting any procurement of Goods, Services, Technology, Electricity and construction pursuant to Section I.1 of Article II of this Policy.
- 7. "Proposer" means anyone, including without limitation potential contractors, consultants, suppliers, manufacturers, subcontractors and sub-consultants, seeking to enter into a Procurement Contract with the Authority.
- 8. "Services" consists of legal, accounting, management consulting, investment banking, planning, training, statistical, research, public relations, construction management, architectural, engineering, surveying, or other services, whether personal or non-personal, of a consulting, professional, technical or other nature for a fee, commission or other compensation by a person or persons who are not providing such services as officers or employees of the Authority.
- 9. "Technology" includes a Good or a Service or a combination thereof, that results in a technical method of achieving a practical purpose or in improvements in productivity.

II. <u>PROCUREMENT CONTRACTS</u>

A. <u>Reason(s) for Use of Services Contracts</u>

Services contracts may be entered into because of one or more of the following factors or considerations:

- 1. Requirement of special expertise or unusual qualifications.
- 2. Nature, magnitude or complexity of Services required.
- 3. Lack of sufficient in-house resources, support staff, specialized facilities or equipment.
- 4. Lower cost.
- 5. Short-term or infrequent need for the Services does not warrant permanent Authority staffing.
- 6. Distance of the location or locations where the Services must be performed from the Authority offices or facilities.
- 7. Performance of a function requiring independence from the Authority management (<u>e.g.</u>, independent auditors).
- 8. To meet unusual schedule requirements or emergencies.

B. <u>Selection Procedures</u>

1. Selection Procedures for Procurement Contracts

Except as specifically waived for one or more of the reasons set forth in Section B.2 of Article II of this Policy or as otherwise may be required or authorized by law, Procurement Contracts shall be awarded as set forth below.

a. <u>General Policy for Procurement Contracts</u>

The Authority is adopting this Policy in accordance with Section 2879 of the New York Public Authorities Law (the "PAL"). In accordance with Section 2879 of the PAL, all Procurement Contracts shall be awarded in accordance with this Policy. To the extent required by Section 1020-cc of the PAL, contracts for construction or purchase of Goods shall be let pursuant to Section 103 or, as applicable, Section 120-w(4)(e) of the New York General Municipal Law (the "GML").

The Procurement Officer conducting any procurement of any contract for construction or purchase of Goods shall determine, in consultation with the Authority's General Counsel, whether Section 103 of the GML, Section 120-w(4)(e) of the GML, or any other provisions of New York State law (including State Finance Law Section 163 ("Wick's Law") are applicable to the procurement. If it is determined that such contract is to be let in accordance with Section 103 or Section 120-w(4)(e) of the GML, the provisions of such section and, to the extent not inconsistent therewith, this Policy shall govern such procurement.

Procurement Contracts are to be awarded to persons/firms on a competitive basis to the maximum extent possible. Such awards are to be made by the Authority on the basis of:

- (i) lowest price or Best Value for contracts procured pursuant to Section 103 of the GML; provided, however, that contracts for construction of public works pursuant to Article 8 of the New York Labor Law shall be awarded on the basis of lowest price; and
- (ii) Best Value for all other Procurement Contracts;

and based upon receipt and evaluation of proposals or other information obtained from responsible persons/firms submitting a responsive bid or proposal in response to a request for proposals, an invitation for bid or other method of procurement.

The Authority encourages the use of qualified labor, suppliers and other resources from the Authority's service area to the extent possible consistent with law and this policy.

b. <u>Public Notice</u>

To the extent required by Article 4-C of the Economic Development Law, notice of all Procurement Contract opportunities estimated to be \$50,000 or more shall be advertised in the State's procurement opportunities newsletter. Notice of the award of all Procurement Contracts valued at \$50,000 or more shall also be posted in the State's procurement opportunities newsletter.

In addition to the above, all invitations for bids for Procurement Contracts for construction or purchase of Goods pursuant to Section 103 of the GML involving an expenditure of more than \$20,000 shall be advertised in the principal newspaper of the Authority's service area, if any, or, if none, in such newspaper of general circulation in the service area as may be designated by the officer supervising such procurement. All solicitations for proposals for Procurement Contracts for construction or purchase of Goods conducted in accordance with Section 120-w(4)(e) of the GML shall be advertised in (i) the principal newspaper of the Authority's service area, if any, (ii) at least one newspaper of general circulation (which may be the principal newspaper of the Authority's service area), (iii) the state register and (iv) the environmental notice bulletin.

c. Soliciting and Accepting Proposals

- (i) For every procurement, a record shall be maintained ("Procurement Record") documenting the basis for all the decisions made by the Authority during the procurement process.
- (ii) Except as otherwise provided in this Policy, the Authority shall select a competitive procurement process and document this process in the Procurement Record. The method of award, including the evaluation methodology, must be established prior to the opening of bids or proposals.
- (iii) The solicitation shall prescribe the specifications or requirements that must be met in order to be considered responsive and shall describe and disclose the general manner in which the evaluations and selection shall be conducted.
- (iv) The Authority may seek clarification from Proposers for purposes of assuring a full understanding as to responsiveness of the proposal to the procurement's specifications and/or requirements.
- (v) The Authority may clarify the requirements set forth in the solicitation document.
- (vi) The Authority may negotiate with one or more Proposers determined to be susceptible of being selected for contract award prior to award.
- (vii) The Authority may conduct competitive negotiations.

- (viii) The Authority may, prior to making an award, request best and final offers from one or more Proposers determined to be susceptible of being selected for contract award.
- (ix) The Authority may withdraw any pending solicitation at any time for cause or no cause. All proposals may be rejected. Where provided in the solicitation, separable portions of proposals may be rejected.
- (x) Prior to making an award of contract, based upon such criteria and factors as the Authority shall have established, the Authority shall make a determination of the responsiveness of each proposal and of the responsibility under State Finance Law of the selected Proposer(s).
- (xi) Except as may be provided for in the solicitation or as may be required by law, disclosure of the content of competing proposals received in response to a solicitation, or of any clarifications, modifications, revisions or supplements thereto, shall be prohibited prior to approval of the contract.
- (xii) The solicitation shall prescribe the designated point(s) of contact for the Authority ("Designated Contacts"), consistent with the Authority's obligations under State Finance Law Sections 139-j and 139-k (as more fully set forth in Article II.F of this Policy), and shall require a Proposer to identify in its proposal a single point of contact. The solicitation shall prescribe that Proposer shall not communicate or make contact, as defined in State Finance Law Section 139-j(1)(c), (a "Contact") with anyone other than the Authority's Designated Contacts, except as authorized by State Finance Law Section 139j (3). The solicitation shall further prescribe that all Contacts by a Proposer must be recorded and that impermissible Contacts may be grounds for finding the Proposer non-responsible and ineligible for a contract award. The solicitation shall require all Proposers to disclose prior findings of nonresponsibility pursuant to State Finance Law Sections 139-j and 139-k. The solicitation shall include a summary of the policy and prohibitions regarding permissible contacts and shall also require a written affirmation by the Proposer as to its understanding of the Authority's procedures in accordance with the provisions of State Finance Law Section 139-j(3) and its agreement to comply.
- d. Letting of Procurement Contracts
 - Selection and award of any Procurement Contract shall be made by the Authority in a manner consistent with the method of award established for the procurement. The award(s) and the basis for determining the award(s) shall be documented in the procurement record.
 - (ii) To the extent provided in the solicitation and determined to be in the best interests of the Authority, the Authority may elect to award a contract for

Services or Technology or an Electricity Contract to more than one responsive and responsible Proposer. When multiple contract awards are made, the selection of the contractor to provide the required services or technology shall be based on the most practical and economical alternative to the Authority at the time of purchase. The basis for determining the most practical and economical alternative shall be documented in the Procurement Record.

2. Waiver of Selection Procedures for Procurement Contracts

Except as may otherwise be required by law, Procurement Contracts (other than Electricity Contracts) may be awarded to persons/firms without regard to Section B.1 of Article II when any of the following circumstances exist:

- a. In the event of an emergency or other extraordinary circumstances including but not limited to i) a threat to: a) the health or safety of the public, b) Authority employees and any other workers, including contracted labor, operating, maintaining or otherwise performing services on the Authority's transmission and distribution system and/or related facilities; ii) those necessary to assure the proper functioning of the Authority's transmission and distribution system; iii) those necessary to adhere to schedule for completion of capital improvements and operation and maintenance projects wherein the failure to complete projects on time will result in lost revenue, penalties or unnecessary and unreasonable expenses or cost increases; and iv) storm restoration.
- b. Only one source for the Goods, Services or Technology is available (sole source procurement).
- c. Legal, professional, technical or other specialized services are required for which a certain person/firm has unique expertise, or has greatly superior qualifications to perform the service at a cost that is determined to be fair and reasonable (single source procurement).
- d. The contract is based upon an unsolicited proposal or offer, submitted at the sole initiative of the Proposer, and involving unique, innovative, or unusually meritorious methods or ideas, after having considered other options.
- e. The compatibility of Technology, equipment, accessories, or spare or replacement parts is the paramount consideration.
- f. Technology or Services are required to extend or complement a prior procurement and it is impracticable or uneconomical to have a source other than the original source continue the work.
- g. A sole or single supplier's item is needed for trial use or testing, or a proprietary item is sought for which there is only one source; or

h. The Procurement Contract (i) is (a) less than \$50,000 for Goods. construction, Services or Technology; or (ii) involves an expenditure not exceeding \$200,000 for the purchase of Goods or Services from New York State small business concerns or from those firms certified as Minority/Women Owned Business Enterprises (M/WBE) by the Department of Economic Development pursuant to Article 15A of the executive law, or for purchases of goods or technology that are recycled or remanufactured; or (iii) involves the purchase of goods or services using the terms and conditions and pricing contained in contracts awarded by any department, agency, officer, political subdivision, public authority or public corporation of New York State, including, but not limited to, the Office of General Services, the Federal government or any other governmental entity; or (iv) involves the purchase of goods or services using the terms and conditions and pricing contained in contracts let by any electric utility if it is unlikely that the Authority will achieve savings through a competitive procurement.

When a Procurement Contract is awarded pursuant to this Section B.2 of Article II of this Policy, the Authority shall make a determination that the specifications or requirements for said purchase have been designed in a fair and equitable manner. The Authority shall document in the procurement record the basis for a determination to purchase pursuant to this Section B.2 of Article II of the Policy.

- 3. Selection Procedures for Electricity Contracts
 - a. Electricity Contracts are not subject to Section B.1 of Article II if they are (i) entered into in accordance with rate schedules or tariffs filed with applicable federal or state regulatory agencies or adopted and maintained by the Authority, the Subsidiary or a public agency vendor not regulated by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, or (ii) subject to rates provided in rate schedules or tariffs regulated by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, or established by the Authority or a public agency vendor, and shall be awarded in accordance with such rate schedules and tariffs.
 - b. All other Electricity Contracts are subject to Section B.1 of Article II.

C. Minority and Women-Owned Business Enterprises

It is the policy of the Authority to foster and promote the participation of minority and women-owned business enterprises in Authority procurements, to develop such enterprises and to facilitate the awarding of a fair share of Procurement Contracts to such enterprises. In contracting, the Authority shall use its best efforts to give minority business enterprises and women-owned business enterprises an opportunity to compete for the Authority's business by eliminating barriers to participation by M/WBEs in Authority procurements. When adopting its annual goals for the participation of M/WBEs, the Authority shall consult the most recent disparity study published by the State of New York.

The Authority shall administer the rules and regulations promulgated by the Director of the Division of Minority and Women-Owned Business Development within the Department of Economic Development in a good faith effort to meet the maximum feasible portion of the Authority's adopted goals. The Authority hereby designates the Division of Minority and Women-Owned Business Development within the Department of Economic Development to certify and decertify minority and women-owned business enterprises.

1. The Authority hereby designates the Special Counsel for Ethics, Risk and Compliance (or individual serving in a comparable role) to oversee its M/WBE program.

2. The Authority shall maintain a list of qualified certified M/WBEs that have expressed an interest in doing business with the Authority and ensure that such list is regularly updated. To assist in developing such list, the Authority shall periodically invite the submission of statements of qualifications from minority business enterprises and women-owned businesses for the purpose of identifying firms having experience in the type of Goods, Services and Technology contracted for by the Authority or Subsidiary. The list shall also include all M/WBEs that have responded to Authority solicitations for bids and proposals and/or have inquired about notices of Authority procurements placed in the State's procurement opportunities newsletter.

3. When soliciting bids and proposals, in addition to publication in the State's procurement opportunities newsletter, the Authority shall (a) consult the Directory of certified M/WBEs maintained by the Department of Economic Development; (b) provide each bidder and proposer with a copy of said Directory; and (c), provide notice to professional and other organizations that serve minority and women-owned business enterprises providing the types of services procured by the Authority.

4. To foster the increased use of M/WBEs, the Authority may seek a single proposal not exceeding \$200,000 in the aggregate, including all amendments, from a certified M/WBE that offers a reasonable price for such goods and/or services.

5. When provided for in the solicitation, bids and proposals shall be accepted from joint ventures between MWBEs and non-minority and women-owned business enterprises.

6. The Authority shall evaluate each contract to determine the goal for M/WBE participation in subcontracting opportunities based on the level of subcontracting needed and the

availability of certified M/WBEs to competitively respond to subcontracting opportunities. Each solicitation shall set forth the goal for M/WBE subcontracting opportunities. The Authority shall consider, where practicable, separating a single procurement into several for the purpose of maximizing M/WBE participation.

7. Where subcontracting goals are established for a Procurement Contract, the solicitation shall require that bidders and proposers submit a subcontractor utilization plan with the bid or proposal and which the Authority shall review as required. A contractor who is a certified M/WBE may count the work it performs toward meeting its goal for either minority or women participation, but not both.

8. In determining to award a contract, the Authority shall, where practicable, feasible and appropriate, assess the diversity practices of a bidder or proposer; provided, however, that a bid or proposal shall not be automatically rejected based on a lack of diversity practices.

9. The Authority shall verify M/WBE participation to the extent indicated in the bid or proposal selected for contract award.

10. Every Authority contract shall contain a provision expressly providing that any contractor who willfully and intentionally fails to comply with the M/WBE requirements imposed upon contractors by Article 15-A of the Executive Law shall be liable to the Authority for liquidated or other damages, as specified, and shall include other appropriate remedies on account of such non-compliance. The Authority shall consider compliance with the requirements of any federal law concerning opportunities for minority and women-owned business enterprises which effectuates the purpose of Article 15-A of the Executive Law.

11. The Authority may waive obligations of the contractor relating to minority and women-owned business enterprise participation only after a showing of good faith efforts to comply with the requirements of Article 15-A of the Executive Law pursuant to the waiver provisions contained in Subdivision 6 of Section 313 of the Executive Law.

12. Upon execution of a contract, the Authority shall post on its web site any required minority and women-owned business enterprise subcontractor utilization plans and any waivers of compliance approved by the Authority within 30 days after such approval is granted.

13. The requirements of this section shall not apply to Electricity Contracts that meet the requirements of Section B.3(a) of Article II.

D. New York State Business Enterprises and New York Residents

It is the policy of the Authority to promote participation in Procurement Contracts by New York State business enterprises and New York residents, including without limitation, business enterprises located in the service area and residents of the service area, by encouraging them to compete through measures including, but not limited to:

- 1. Collecting and consulting the specifications of New York State business enterprises in developing any specifications for any Procurement Contract for the purchase of goods where possible, practicable, feasible, and consistent with open bidding, except for procurement contracts for which the Authority would be expending funds received from another state. The Authority will, where feasible, make use of the stock order specification forms prepared by the Commissioner of General Services and, where necessary, consult with the Commissioner of General Services in developing such specifications and make such determinations.
- 2. With the cooperation of the Department of Economic Development and through cooperative efforts with contractors, providing for the notification of New York State business enterprises of opportunities to participate as subcontractors and suppliers on Procurement Contracts in an amount estimated to be equal to or greater than one million dollars and promulgating procedures which will assure compliance by contractors with such notification. Once awarded the contract, contractors shall be required to document their efforts to encourage the participation of New York State business enterprises as subcontractors and suppliers on such Procurement Contracts. Documented efforts by a successful contractor shall consist of and be limited to showing that such contractor has (a) solicited bids, in a timely and adequate manner, from New York State business enterprises, including certified minority and womenowned businesses, or (b) contacted the New York State Department of Economic Development to obtain listings of New York State business enterprises, or (c) placed notices for subcontractors and suppliers in newspapers, journals, and other trade publications circulated in New York State, or (d) participated in bidder outreach conferences. If a contractor determines that New York State business enterprises are not available to participate on the contract as subcontractors or suppliers, the contractor shall provide a statement indicating the method by which such determination was made. If the contractor does not intend to use subcontractors on the contract, the contractor shall provide a statement verifying such intent.
- 3. Except for Procurement Contracts for which the Authority would be expending funds received from another state, including in all solicitations a statement that information concerning the availability of New York State subcontractors and suppliers is available from the New York State Department of Economic Development, including the directory of certified minority and women-owned businesses, and that it is the policy of the Authority to encourage the use of New York State subcontractors and suppliers and to promote the participation of minority and women-owned businesses, where possible, in the procurement of goods and services.
- 4. With the cooperation of the Community Services Division of the Department of Labor and through cooperative efforts with contractors, providing for the notification to New York State residents of employment opportunities arising in New York State out of Procurement Contracts in an amount estimated to be equal to or greater than one million dollars; and assuring compliance by contractors by requiring contractors to submit post-award compliance reports documenting their efforts to provide such notification through listing any such positions with the Community Services Division

or providing for such notification in such manner as is consistent with existing collective bargaining contracts or agreements.

- 5. Including in each solicitation a statement notifying potential Proposers in foreign countries that the Authority may assign or otherwise transfer offset credits created by such procurement contract to third parties located in New York State; providing for the assignment or other form of transfer of offset credits created by such procurement contracts, directly or indirectly, to third parties located in New York State, in accordance with the written directions of the Commissioner of Economic Development; and providing for the Authority otherwise to cooperate with the Department of Economic Development in efforts to get foreign countries to recognize offset credits assigned or transferred to third parties located in New York State created by such Procurement Contracts.
- 6. Each contract shall expressly obligate contractors to comply with the federal Equal Employment Opportunity Act of 1972 (Pub. L. 92-261), as amended.

As used in this section the terms "New York State business enterprise" and "New York resident" shall have the meaning assigned to such terms in Section 2879 of the PAL.

E. <u>New York State Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Businesses ("SDVOBs")</u>

It is the policy of the Authority to promote participation in Procurement Contracts by SDVOB's including without limitation, SDVOB's located in the Authority's service area.

New York State has established an overall goal of 6% for contracting with SDVOB's and the Authority shall utilize its best efforts to assist the state in meeting these goals. In addition, the Authority shall utilize its best efforts to assist the Division of Service-Disabled Veterans' Business Development in the furtherance of these goals in accordance with their guidelines: http://www.ogs.ny.gov/Core/docs/Guidelines.pdf.

F. Restrictions on Procurement Lobbying

Pursuant to State Finance Law Sections139-j and 139-k, an Offerer (as defined in Section 139-j(1)(h)) is restricted to making Contact with the Authority's Designated Contacts only from the earliest solicitation of offers through final award and approval of procurement contracts (as defined in Section 139-j(1)(g)) by the Authority and, if applicable, Office of the State Comptroller ("Restricted Period") except as provided for in State Finance Law Section139-j(3)(a). When a Contact is received during the Restricted Period, Authority employees are required to obtain the name, address, telephone number, place of employment and occupation of the person or organization making the Contact and whether the person or organization was the Offerer or was retained, employed or designated by the Offerer to Contact the Authority about the procurement. If the Contact is received by an Authority employee who is not a Designated Contact, the Special Counsel for Ethics, Risk and Compliance (or individual serving in a comparable role) shall be notified who shall investigate the impermissible Contact.

If the General Counsel, or designee, determines that there is sufficient cause to believe that the Offerer violated the provisions of State Finance Law Section139-j(3), notice shall be given to the Offerer who shall have the opportunity to be heard. If it is determined that the impermissible Contact was knowing and willful, the Offerer is non-responsible and shall not be awarded a contract except as otherwise provided in State Finance Law Section139-j (10). In the event of two such findings within a 4-year period, the Offerer is debarred from participating in or receiving an Authority procurement contract, as defined by in Section 139-j(1)(g) for four years.

Proposers shall be provided with a summary of the Authority's policies and procedures regarding permissible contacts and shall affirm in writing its understanding and agreement to comply with the same. All contractors shall certify that information provided to the Authority pursuant to State Finance Law Sections 139-j and 139-k is true and accurate. All contracts shall include a provision that the contract may be terminated if the certification is found to be intentionally false or intentionally inaccurate.

G. Additional Certifications

It is the policy of the Authority to promote increased public confidence in its procurement practices, including requiring Proposers to certify in writing, upon submission of their proposals and at the time of execution of a contract with the Authority, the following:

- 1. <u>Non-Collusion</u>
 - a. The prices in the bid or proposal have been arrived at independently, without collusion, consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other Proposer or with any competitor.
 - b. Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in the bid or proposal have not knowingly been disclosed by Proposer, and will not knowingly be disclosed by the Proposer prior to opening, directly or indirectly, to any other Proposer or to any competitor.
 - c. No attempt has been made or will be made by the Proposer to induce any other person, partnership or corporation to submit or not submit a bid or proposal for the purpose of restricting competition.

Proposer shall make this certification under penalty of perjury, in accordance with Section 2878 of the PAL.

2. <u>Contingent Fees</u>

- a. Proposer has not employed or retained and will not employ or retain any individual or entity for the purpose of soliciting or securing any Authority contract or any amendment or modification thereto pursuant to any agreement or understanding for receipt of any form of compensation which in whole or in part is contingent or dependent upon the award of any such contract or any amendment or modification thereto.
- b. Proposer will not seek or be paid an additional fee that is contingent or dependent upon the completion of a transaction by the Authority provided however that this provision shall not apply to real estate brokers and other real property buyer/seller/lessor/lessee representatives engaged to act on behalf of the Authority.

A Proposer's failure to provide the certifications required by Sections G(1) and (2) of Article II will be grounds for disqualification from the procurement process.

A Proposer's violation of Section G(2)(a) or (b) of Article II will be grounds for disqualification from the procurement process.

H. <u>Penalties</u>

A Proposer's failure to comply with any of the provisions contained in this Policy is grounds for disqualification in the procurement process, and may constitute a crime under State or Federal Law.

I. <u>Conduct of Procurements; Approval Process for Contracts</u>

- 1. All procurements shall be conducted in accordance with this Policy by the responsible Procuring Officer.
- 2. The award of Procurement Contracts for Services, including those Procurement Contracts awarded without regard to Section B.1 of Article II, shall be approved as follows:
 - a. Procurement Contracts for Services having a value less than or equal to \$1,000,000 shall be approved by the responsible Procurement Officer and either the Chief Financial Officer or the Chief Executive Officer.
 - b. Procurement Contracts for Services having a value greater than \$1,000,000 and/or to be rendered over a period in excess of one year (regardless of the value) shall be approved by the Authority Board of Trustees.

- 3. The award of Procurement Contracts for Goods or Technology, including those Procurement Contracts awarded without regard to Section B.1 of Article II, shall be approved as follows:
 - a. Procurement Contracts for Goods or Technology having a value less than \$1,000,000 shall be approved by the responsible Procurement Officer and either the Chief Financial Officer or the Chief Executive Officer.
 - b. Procurement Contracts for Goods or Technology having a value equal to or greater than \$1,000,000 and/or to be rendered over a period in excess of one year (regardless of the value) shall be approved by the Authority Board of Trustees.
- 4. The award of Electricity Contracts shall be approved as follows:
 - a. Electricity Contracts having a term greater than 60 months shall be approved by the Authority Board of Trustees.
 - b. All other Electricity Contracts shall be approved by the responsible Procurement Officer, and either the Chief Financial Officer or the Chief Executive Officer, unless Board approval is otherwise required by applicable law, including to comply with the State Environmental Quality Review Act.
- 5. Procurement Contracts in an amount greater than \$50,000 shall not be valid, effective or binding upon the Authority until approved by the State Comptroller and filed in that office.

J. <u>Employment of Former Officers and Employees</u>

To the extent permitted by Public Officers Law Section 73, former Authority officers and employees are eligible to be considered to be retained as contractors and/or consultants, provided that they meet all criteria for contractors and/or consultants generally as specified in this Policy and upon the approval of the Trustees.

K. Types of Provisions to be Contained in Procurement Contracts

The following types of provisions shall be contained in all Authority procurement contracts, unless one or more such provision is inapplicable and/or unnecessary based on the nature and/or duration of the contract or any other circumstance that the Authority deems to be in its interest.

- 1. Description/Scope of Work
- 2. Term
- 3. Compensation
- 4. Relation between the Contractor and the Authority, including Supervision of Work, Use of Subcontractors, Conflict of Interest and Use of Authority Supplies, Facilities and Personnel

- 5. Ownership, Maintenance, Confidentiality and Other Provisions Related to Documents and Records
- 6. Termination
- 7. Provisions Required by Federal, State and Local Law
- 8. Warranty, Indemnity, Contingent Fee and Other Standard Provisions
- 9. Billing Policy
- 10. Insurance
- 11. The percentage of minority and women-owned subcontracting goals
- 12. The percentage of New York State Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business (SDVOB) subcontracting goals
- 13. Notice, Service of Process and Other Miscellaneous Provisions

III. <u>GENERAL</u>

A. <u>Implementation of Guidelines</u>

The Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and/or General Counsel are empowered to prepare:

- 1. Such supplemental procedures as may be required to effectively implement this Policy, copies of which shall be provided to the Trustees; and
- 2. Proposed amendments to this Policy for approval by the Authority Board of Trustees when and as required.

B. <u>Reports</u>

- 1. No less frequently than annually, the Authority will prepare a report which summarizes its Procurement Contract activity for the period of the report, which will include a list of all Procurement Contracts entered into, all contracts entered into with New York State business enterprises and the subject matter and value thereof, all contracts entered into with certified minority or women-owned business enterprises and the subject matter and value thereof, all pursuant to section three hundred and sixteen of the executive law, all contracts entered into with foreign business enterprises, and the subject matter and value thereof, the selection process used to select such contractors, all Procurement Contracts which were exempt from the publication requirements of Article 4-C of the Economic Development Law, the basis of such exemption and the status of existing Procurement Contracts.
- 2. Also on an annual basis, the Authority will prepare and approve a report on Procurement Contracts, which report will include this Policy and an explanation of this Policy and any amendments to them since the last report. The Authority will submit this report to any such governmental entities as may be entitled to receive it under applicable law, including the Public Authorities Law and the State Finance Law,

and will make this report available to members of the public on the Authority's website.

These guidelines shall be annually reviewed and approved by the Authority.

C. <u>Effect of Awarded Contracts</u>

These Guidelines are intended for the guidance of the officers and employees of the Authority and the Subsidiary only. Nothing contained herein is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any person, firm or corporation any right, remedy, claim or benefit under, or by reason of, any requirement or provision hereof, or be deemed to alter, affect the validity of, modify the terms of or impair any contract or agreement made or entered into in violation of, or without compliance with, this Policy.

Board Policy:	Property Disposition	LIPA
Policy Type:	Compliance Process	Long Island Power Authority
Monitored by:	Governance Committee	
Board Resolution:	Resolution #1402, approved March 29, 20	18

Long Island Power Authority (referred to herein as the "Authority") is required by Section 2896 of the Public Authorities Law to adopt by resolution comprehensive guidelines, to be annually reviewed and approved by the Trustees of the Authority, regarding the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of contracts for the disposal of Property. The following Board Policy (the "Policy") is adopted pursuant to such requirement and is applicable with respect to the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of all Property Disposition Contracts which are (i) entered into by the Authority and (ii) solicited or awarded by the Authority on behalf of the Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island or on behalf of the Utility Debt Securitization Authority (collectively, the "Authority").

I. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

- 1. "Contracting Officer" shall mean the General Counsel or his or her designee.
- 2. "Dispose" or "disposal" shall mean transfer of title or any other beneficial interest in personal or real property in accordance with these guidelines.
- 3. "Fair Market Value" shall mean the estimated dollar amount that a willing buyer would pay to a willing seller for the Real Property in an arms-length transaction in the appropriate marketplace
- 4. "Property" shall mean personal property, real property, and any inchoate or other interest in such property owned by the Authority, to the extent that such interest may by conveyed to another person for any purpose, excluding an interest securing a loan or other financial obligation of another party. Neither electricity nor natural gas nor any attributes derived therefrom, shall be considered Property for purposes of this guideline.
- 5. "Property Disposition Contracts" shall mean written agreements for the sale, lease, transfer or other disposition of Property.
- 6. "Real Property" shall mean real property and interests therein.

II. PRINCIPAL DUTIES OF CONTRACTING OFFICER

The Contracting Officer, as designated in Section I.1, is responsible for the supervision and direction over the custody, control and disposition of Property and responsible for the Authority's compliance with, and enforcement of, these guidelines. The Contracting Officer shall: (a) maintain adequate inventory controls and accountability systems for all Property under the Authority's control; (b) periodically inventory such Property to determine which Property shall be disposed of; (c) transfer or dispose of such Property as promptly as possible in accordance with these guidelines; and (d) produce and submit reports pursuant to Section IV.B. of these guidelines.

III. PROPERTY DISPOSITION CONTRACTS

A. <u>Reason(s) for Use of Property Disposition Contracts</u>

Property Disposition Contracts may be entered into for the purpose of disposing of Property which is no longer necessary or useful for the operations of the Authority or the Subsidiary to warrant retention, if the disposition of such Property will result in cost savings or other benefits to the Authority, the disposition thereof will result in the receipt of valuable consideration or other benefits by the Authority, or the disposition is of neutral or nominal value to the parties.

B. <u>Method of Disposition</u>

The Authority may dispose of Property for no less than the Fair Market Value by sale, exchange, or transfer, for cash, credit or other Property, with or without warranty, upon such terms and conditions as are determined by the Contracting Officer; except as otherwise permitted by this Section III.B. and Section III.C.4 (below). However, no disposition of Real Property, or any interest in Real Property shall be made unless an appraisal of such Property has been made by an independent appraiser and included in the record of the transaction. Further, no disposition of any other property, which because of its unique nature or the unique circumstances of the proposed transaction is not readily valued by reference to an active market for similar property, shall be made without a similar appraisal.

In addition to the circumstances permitted by Section III.C.4 (below), the Authority may dispose of Property for less than Fair Market Value when the value of the transaction is nominal and the Property Disposition Contract is temporary and revocable. For such transactions, the requirements of Sections III.C.5, 6 and 7 (also below) do not apply.

C. <u>Award of Property Disposition Contracts; Selection Criteria for Property Disposition</u> <u>Contracts</u>

- 1. All sales or other dispositions of Property shall be conducted in accordance with these Guidelines by or under the supervision of the Contracting Officer.
- 2. All Property Disposition Contracts shall be made after publicly advertising for bids unless the criteria set forth below in the Guidelines at Section III.C.3. have been met for such contracts to be made by negotiation or public auction. Whenever public advertising for bids is required, (i) the advertisement for bids shall be made at such time prior to the disposal or contract, through such methods, and on such terms and conditions, as shall permit full and free competition

consistent with the value and nature of the Property; (ii) all bids shall be publicly disclosed at the time and place stated in the advertisement; and (iii) the award shall be made with reasonable promptness by notice to the responsible bidder whose bid, conforming to the invitation for bids, will be most advantageous to the state, price and other factors considered; provided, that all bids may be rejected when it is in the public interest to do so.

- 3. Property Disposition Contracts may be negotiated or made by public auction without regard to the criteria set forth above in the Guidelines at Section III.C.2. but subject to obtaining such competition as the Contracting Officer determines is feasible under the circumstances, if (i) the personal property involved has qualities separate from the utilitarian purpose of such property, such as artistic quality, antiquity, historical significance, rarity or other quality of similar effect, that would tend to increase its value, or if the personal property is to be sold in such quantity that, if it were disposed of by publicly advertising for bids, would adversely affect the state or local market for such property, and the estimated Fair Market Value of such property and other satisfactory terms of disposal can be obtained by negotiation; (ii) the Fair Market Value of the Property does not exceed fifteen thousand dollars; (iii) bid prices after advertising therefor are not reasonable, either as to all or some part of the Property, or have not been independently arrived at in open competition; (iv) the disposition of Property will be to the state or any political subdivision, and the estimated Fair Market Value of the Property and other satisfactory terms of disposal are obtained by negotiation; (v) under the circumstances permitted by Section III.C.4, or (vi) such action is otherwise authorized by law.
- 4. Property may not be disposed of for less than Fair Market Value unless the following criteria are met: (i) the property is transferred to a government or other public entity and the terms and conditions of the transfer require that the ownership and use of the property will remain with the government or any other public entity; (ii) the purpose of the transfer is within the purpose, mission or governing statute of the public authority; or (iii) if the transfer is other than to a governmental entity and would not be consistent with the Authority's mission, purpose or governing statute, the Authority shall provide written notification to the governor, speaker of the assembly and temporary president of the senate. The governor, senate or assembly may deny the transfer. The governor or either house of the legislature will take action within sixty days of receiving notification of the proposed transfer from January through June. If the notification is received by the legislature from July through December, the legislature may take any action within sixty days of January first of the following year. In the event that there is no denial within sixty days of the notification to the governor, senate and assembly, the Authority may effectuate the transfer.
- 5. In the event the Authority proposes that property be disposed of for less than Fair Market Value, the following information must be provided to the Authority Board of Trustees and the public prior to being approved by the Board of Trustees:

(i) a full description of the property;

(ii) an appraisal of the Fair Market Value of the property and any other information establishing the Fair Market Value sought by the Board of Trustees;

(iii) a description of the purpose of the transfer and a reasonable statement of the kind and amount of the benefit to the public resulting from the transfer, including but not limited to the kind, number, location, wages or salaries of jobs created or preserved as required by the transfer, the benefits to the communities in which the property is situated

(iv) a statement of the value to be received as compared to the Fair Market Value;

(v) the names of any private parties participating in the transfer and a statement of the value to the private party if different than the statement in (iv) above;

(vi) the names of other private parties who have made an offer for such an asset, the value offered, and the purpose for which the asset was sought to be used.

- 6. Before approving the disposition of property for less than Fair Market Value, the Board of Trustees must consider the information described in paragraph 5 above and make a written determination that there is no reasonable alternative to the proposed belowmarket transfer that would achieve the same purpose of such transfer. Such determination may be provided on a case-by-case basis or a blanket basis for all such dispositions that have substantially similar circumstances.
- 7. Except for dispositions where the purpose of the transfer is within the purpose, mission or governing statute of the Authority, the Contracting Officer shall transmit a statement explaining the circumstances of the negotiated disposition of Property by at least ninety days prior to such disposal to each of the State Comptroller, the Director of the Budget, the Commissioner of General Services, the State legislature, and the Authorities Budget Office, and a copy thereof shall be preserved in the files of the Authority. Such a statement shall be prepared in connection with a negotiated disposition of Property of any of the following: (i) any personal property which has an estimated Fair Market Value in excess of fifteen thousand dollars; (ii) any Real Property that has an estimated Fair Market Value in excess of one hundred thousand dollars, except that any real property disposed of by lease or exchange shall only be subject to clauses iii and iv of this Section.; (iii) any Real Property disposed of by lease if the estimated annual rent over the term of the lease is in excess of fifteen thousand dollars; (iv) any Real Property or related personal property disposed of by exchange, regardless of value, or any Property any part of the consideration for which is Real Property.

To the extent that Property Disposition Contracts are competitively awarded, such awards shall be made upon receipt and evaluation of bids or proposals or other information obtained from persons/firms responding to a request for proposals or other form of solicitation on the basis of the criteria specified in the request for proposals or other solicitation. The Contracting Officer shall document the processes by which Property is sold or otherwise disposed of, by making a record summarizing the nature and scope of the Property disposed, the name of each person or organization submitting, or requested to submit, a bid or proposal, the price or other consideration bid and received, and the basis for selection of both the purchaser and method of disposition of the Property.

8. All dispositions of Property also shall be subject to compliance with Section 6.15 of the Financing Agreement, dated as of May 1, 1998, between the Authority and the Subsidiary (the "Financing Agreement") and Section 714 of the Electric System General Revenue Bond Resolution adopted by the Authority on May 13, 1998, as supplemented (the "General Resolution"). In furtherance thereof, no Property of the Authority or the Subsidiary shall be sold or otherwise disposed of unless the Chief Financial Officer has determined that such disposition (i) is desirable in the conduct of the business of the Authority or the Subsidiary, (ii) is not disadvantageous in any material respect to the holders of the Authority's Obligations (as defined in the General Resolution), (iii) does not materially impair the ability of the Authority and the Subsidiary to comply with their respective obligations to comply with the rate covenants contained in Section 6.1 of the Financing Agreement and Section 701 of the General Resolution, and (iv) does not breach any covenants of the Authority or the Subsidiary relating to the exclusion of interest on the Authority's Obligations, which determinations shall be evidenced in writing and maintained with the records of the Authority relating to the disposition of such Property.

D. <u>Approval Process for Property Disposition Contracts</u>

In addition to any other approvals required by law, the award of Property Disposition Contracts and any related determinations made in connection therewith shall be approved as follows:

- 1. Property Disposition Contracts in amounts equal to or less than \$1,000,000 and related determinations shall be approved by the Contracting Officer and the Chief Financial Officer or the Chief Executive Officer.
- 2. Property Disposition Contracts in amounts greater than \$1,000,000 and related determinations shall be approved by the Trustees of the Authority.

IV. GENERAL

A. <u>Implementation of Guidelines</u>

The Contracting Officer is empowered to prepare such supplemental procedures as may be required to effectively implement these Guidelines, copies of which shall be provided to the Trustees.

B. <u>Reports</u>

- 1. Property Disposition Guidelines approved by Authority shall be annually reviewed and approved by the Trustees of the Authority. On or before the thirty-first day of March in each year, the Authority shall file with the State Comptroller a copy of the most recently reviewed and adopted guidelines, including the name of the Contracting Officer, and must post such guidelines on the Authority's website. Guidelines posted on the Authority's website shall be maintained at least until the disposition guidelines for the following year are posted on the website.
- 2. Within ninety days of the end of the fiscal year, the Contracting Officer shall prepare and submit to the Trustees, the Governor, the Chairman and ranking minority member of the Senate Finance Committee, the Chairman and ranking minority member of the Assembly Ways and Means Committee, the State Comptroller, and the Authorities Budget Office, a report listing all Real Property of the Authority having an estimated Fair Market Value in excess of fifteen thousand dollars that the Authority disposed of during the previous fiscal year. The report shall contain the price received by the Authority and the name of the purchaser for all such property sold by the Authority during such period.

C. Effect of Awarded Contracts

These Guidelines are intended for the guidance of the officers and employees of the Authority and the Subsidiary only. Nothing contained herein is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any person, firm or corporation any right, remedy, claim or benefit under, or by reason of, any requirement or provision hereof, or be deemed to alter, affect the validity of, modify the terms of or impair any contract or agreement made or entered into in violation of, or without compliance with, these Guidelines. In accordance with Section 2897.5 of the Public Authorities Law, a deed, bill of sale, lease, or other instruments executed by or on behalf of the Authority or the Subsidiary, purporting to transfer title or any other interest in Property shall be conclusive evidence of compliance with these guidelines insofar as concerns title or other interest of any bona fide grantee or transferee who has given valuable consideration for such title or other interest and has not received actual or constructive notice of lack of compliance with these guidelines prior to the closing

Board Policy:	Real Property Acquisition	LIRA Long Island Power Authority
Policy Type:	Compliance Process	
Monitored by:	Governance Committee	
Board Resolution:	#1346, approved March 29, 2017	

Long Island Power Authority is required by Section 2824 of the Public Authorities Law to establish policies and procedures regarding, among other things, the acquisition of real property. The following Board Policy (the "Policy") is adopted pursuant to such requirement and is applicable with respect to the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of all Property Acquisition Contracts which are (i) entered into by the Authority and (ii) solicited or awarded by the Authority on behalf of the Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island and the Utility Debt Securitization Authority (collectively referred to herein as the "Authority").

I. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

- 1. "Contracting Officer" shall mean the officer or employee of the Authority who shall be responsible for the acquisition of Property. The Contracting Officer is hereby designated the Authority's Chief Executive Officer or the equivalent(s) or designee.
- 2. "Fair Market Value" shall mean the estimated dollar amount that a willing buyer would pay to a willing seller for Real Property in an arms-length transaction in the appropriate marketplace and under similar circumstances
- 3. "Property Acquisition Contracts" shall mean written agreements for the acquisition by purchase or lease of Real Property.
- 4. "Real Property" shall mean real property and interests therein.

II. PRINCIPAL DUTIES OF CONTRACTING OFFICER

The Contracting Officer shall be responsible for the supervision and direction over the acquisition of Real Property and responsible for the Authority's compliance with, and enforcement of this Policy.

III. <u>PROPERTY ACQUISITION CONTRACTS</u>

A. <u>Reason(s) for Use of Property Acquisition Contracts</u>

Property Acquisition Contracts may be entered into for the purpose of acquiring Real Property which is determined to be necessary or useful for the operations of the Authority.

B. Award of Property Acquisition Contracts

- 1. All Property Acquisition Contracts shall be entered into in accordance with this Policy by the responsible Authority officer.
- 2. Property Acquisition Contracts shall be entered into on a negotiated basis, unless the Contracting Officer shall have determined that a sufficient number of parcels of Real Property are available and of equivalent usefulness to the Authority so as to make a competitive process feasible and desirable. The Authority shall document the processes by which Real Property is acquired, by making a record summarizing the nature and scope of the Real Property acquired, the name of the seller, the price or other consideration paid for the Real Property acquired, the method of determining the price or other consideration paid for the Real Property acquired and the reason for the selection of the Real Property acquired

C. <u>Approval Process for Property Acquisition Contracts</u>

In addition to any other approvals that may be required by law, all Property Acquisition Contracts and any related determinations made in connection therewith shall be approved as follows:

- 1. Property Acquisition Contracts in amounts equal to or less than \$1,000,000 and related determinations shall be approved by the Contracting Officer (if other than the Chief Executive Officer), the Chief Financial Officer and the Chief Executive Officer, or their respective designees.
- 2. Property Acquisition Contracts in amounts greater than \$1,000,000 and related determinations shall be approved by the Trustees of the Authority.

IV. <u>GENERAL</u>

A. Implementation of Guidelines

The Contracting Officer is empowered to prepare such supplemental procedures as may be required to effectively implement this Policy, copies of which shall be provided to the Trustees.

B. <u>Reports; Periodic Review</u>

- 1. Within ninety days of the end of each fiscal year, the Contracting Officer, or their designees, shall prepare and submit to the Governor, the Chairman and ranking minority member of the Senate Finance Committee, the Chairman and ranking minority member of the Assembly Ways and Means Committee, the State Comptroller, and the Authorities Budget Office, with a copy to the Trustees, a list of all Real Property of the Authority having an estimated Fair Market Value in excess of fifteen thousand dollars that the Authority acquired during the previous fiscal year.
- 2. Property Acquisition Guidelines approved by Authority shall be periodically reviewed and approved by the Trustees of the Authority. A copy of this Policy shall be posted on the Authority's website.

C. Effect of Awarded Contracts

These Guidelines are intended for the guidance of the officers and employees of the Authority only. Nothing contained herein is intended or shall be construed to confer upon any person, firm or corporation any right, remedy, claim or benefit under, or by reason of, any requirement or provision hereof, or be deemed to alter, affect the validity of, modify the terms of or impair any contract or agreement made or entered into in violation of, or without compliance with, this Policy.

Board Policy:Procurement LobbyingPolicy Type:Compliance ProcessMonitored by:Governance CommitteeBoard Resolution:#1347, approved March 29, 2017



I. INTRODUCTION

In furtherance of LIPA's (defined below) commitment to ensure the transparency and accountability of its operations, the following Board Policy (the "Policy") sets forth LIPA's policy on recording attempts to influence the outcome of LIPA's (a) Procurements and (b) Rules, Regulations or Ratemaking activity. This Policy is applicable to all employees, officers and Trustees of LIPA, its wholly owned subsidiary Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a/ LIPA and d/b/a/ Power Supply Long Island, and the Utility Debt Securitization Authority (collectively referred to herein as "LIPA") and is in compliance with the requirements of the "Procurement Lobbying Law" found in the State Finance Law and the "Lobbying Contacts" provisions of the Public Authorities Law. The restrictions and/or reporting requirements associated with both types of lobbying activity are outlined below.

II. PROCUREMENT LOBBYING

This section of the Policy has been issued pursuant to the State Finance Law, which generally prohibits, with limited exception, individuals or entities from communicating with anyone other than the person(s) designated by LIPA to communicate with such individuals or entities about a procurement for a prescribed period of time during the procurement process. LIPA is required to collect and record certain information pertaining to attempts to influence the procurement (a "**Contact**," defined below) during the procurement period from the earliest solicitation of a proposal to the final approval of the procurement (the "**Restricted Period**," defined below). The specific requirements related to these activities are set forth as follows:

A. <u>Statutory Definitions</u>¹

Article of Procurement A commodity, service, technology, public work, construction, revenue contract, the purchase, sale or lease of real property or an acquisition or granting of an interest in real property that is the subject of a governmental procurement.

¹ Defined terms are in bold.

Contact ²	•				ectronic c consulta			
	reasona	ble nicatio	pers on v	on	circums would intended	infe	r that	the

Governmental Entity All New York State agencies and authorities; both houses of the Legislature; the Unified Court System; municipal agencies and their respective employees.

LIPA Procurement shall mean (i) the preparation or terms of the specifications, bid documents, requests for proposals, or evaluation criteria for a procurement contract, (ii) solicitation for a procurement contract, (iii) evaluation of a procurement contract, (iv) award, approval, denial or disapproval of a procurement contract, or (v) approval or denial of an assignment, amendment (other than amendments that are authorized and payable under the terms of the procurement contract as it was finally awarded or approved by the Comptroller, as applicable), renewal or extension of a procurement contract, or any other material change in the procurement contract resulting in a financial benefit to the Offerer.

Offerer The individual or entity, or any employee agent or consultant or person acting on behalf of such individual or entity, that **Contacts** LIPA about a **LIPA Procurement** during the restricted period of the procurement.

Procurement Contract Any contract or other agreement for an Article of Procurement involving an estimated annualized expenditure in excess of \$15,000. Grants, State Finance Law Article XI–B contracts between LIPA and not-for-profit organizations, intergovernmental agreements, railroad and utility force accounts, utility relocation project agreements or orders, and eminent domain transactions shall not be deemed Procurement Contracts.

² Note that the statutory definition for "Contact" is different for Procurement Lobbying discussed in Article II of this Policy and for Rule, Regulation or Ratemaking Lobbying discussed in Article III of this policy.

Restricted Period The period of time commencing with the earliest date of written notice, advertisement or solicitation of a request for proposal, invitation for bids, or solicitation of proposals, or any other method for soliciting a response from **Offerers** intending to result in a **Procurement Contract** with LIPA and ending with the final contract award and approval by LIPA, and where applicable, the Office of the State Comptroller.

B. <u>Exemptions</u>

Certain communications are exempt from the Policy. These include: (i) submissions in response to an invitation for bid, a request for proposal or other solicitation, (ii) submissions of written questions to an invitation for bid, a request for proposal or other solicitation, (ii) submissions of written questions of written questions to a designated contact set forth in an invitation for bid, request for proposal or other solicitation, (iii) participation in a conference provided for in an invitation for bid, request for proposal or other solicitation, (iv) contract negotiations, (v) inquiries regarding the factual status of a **Procurement Contract**, and (vi) complaints and protests regarding the procurement process and outcome.

In addition, any communication received by LIPA from members of the New York State Legislature or the Legislative Staff, when acting in their official capacity, shall not be considered a **Contact** for recording purposes.

C. <u>Violations</u>

A violation of this Policy occurs when there is a **Contact** during the **Restricted Period** between the **Offerer** and someone other than the person(s) designated by LIPA to receive communications for the particular **LIPA Procurement**. This includes instances where the **Offerer Contacts** LIPA regarding a procurement of another **Governmental Entity**.

Attempts by an **Offerer** to influence a **LIPA Procurement** in a manner that would result in a violation of the Public Officers Law or any other applicable ethics code shall also be a violation of this Policy.

D. <u>Procedures</u>

- **a.** Notifying Vendors of Procurement Lobbying Policy
 - **i.** For each **Procurement Contract**, LIPA will designate a person or persons to receive communications from **Offerers** concerning the **LIPA Procurement**.

- **ii.** LIPA will incorporate a summary of the policy governing lobbying during a **LIPA Procurement** in its documents relating to the **Procurement Contract** and provide a copy of the policy and prohibitions regarding permissible communications to **Offerers**.
- **iii.** LIPA shall seek written affirmation from all **Offerers** indicating that they understand and agree to comply with this Policy (*See Attachment 1*).
- **b.** Making Determinations of Responsibility
 - i. Prior to award of a **Procurement Contract**, LIPA must make a responsibility determination with respect to the **Offerer** to be recommended for the award of the contract based upon, among other things, the information supplied by that **Offerer**, using the **Offerer** Disclosure of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations Form (*See Attachment 2*), whether it has been found non-responsible within the last four years by any **Governmental Entity** for: (1) failure to comply with State Finance Law § 139 j, or (2) the intentional provision of false or incomplete information. This disclosure must be certified by the **Offerer** and must affirmatively state that the information supplied by the **Offerer** to LIPA is complete, true and accurate.
 - **ii.** The **Procurement Contract** must include a provision allowing LIPA to terminate the contract if the certification is subsequently found to be incomplete, false or inaccurate. Admissions by the **Offerer** of past findings of non-responsibility may constitute a basis for rejection of the **Offerer** by LIPA. LIPA can award a contract to the **Offerer** despite the past findings of non-responsibility if it determines that the award of the **Procurement Contract** to the **Offerer** is necessary to protect public property or public health or safety, and that the **Offerer** is the only source capable of supplying the required **Article of Procurement** within the necessary time frame. The basis of such a finding must be included in procurement record of the **LIPA Procurement**.
- c. Recording Contacts
 - i. All LIPA employees must record any **Contact** from any person or entity. **Contacts** may be initiated by parties with an interest in the **LIPA Procurement** that are not necessarily connected directly to the **Offerer**. **Contacts** may come in the form of

telephone conversations, correspondence, electronic mail and person-to-person discussions. The Record of Contact Form (*See Attachment 3*) should be used to record all **Contacts**. The form is also available to employees on the LIPA Intranet.

- **ii.** Examples of **Contacts** for which a Record of Contact must be completed include:
 - 1. During the **Restricted Period**, an **Offerer Contacts** a LIPA employee (other than the employee designated to receive such communications) to discuss the **Offerer's** cost, competitiveness or its suitability to be selected for a contract.
 - 2. A court reporter, expert witness or any other vendor offers a LIPA employee a gift of any monetary value during the **Restricted Period**.
- iii. Examples of permissible communications which may be directed to persons other than those designated by LIPA to receive communications from Offerers concerning the LIPA Procurement include:
 - 1. Inquiries as to the status of the procurement process.
 - 2. Requests to be included on LIPA's Offerer list.
 - 3. Receipt of advertising material.
 - 4. Intra-agency communications of administrative details concerning the procurement.
 - 5. Responses to LIPA-issued Requests for Information.
 - 6. Written questions submitted by **Offerers** regarding a solicitation during the allowable time period of a competitive procurement.
 - 7. Complaints about the procurement process or outcome.
 - 8. Participation in an **Offerer's** conference as provided for in a Request for Proposals of Invitation for Bids.
 - 9. Submission of a proposal or bid in response to a Request for Proposals or Invitation for Bids.

- 10. Contract negotiations.
- 11. Debriefing of an **Offerer** after a contract award has been made.

None of the above communications require the preparation of a Record of Contact unless such communication constitutes an attempt to influence the **LIPA Procurement**.

- iv. If a LIPA employee is in doubt about whether a communication was intended to influence the LIPA Procurement, he or she should record the communication on the Record of Contact Form and submit it to the Director and Procurement for further investigation.
- v. The LIPA Officer responsible for the procurement, or his or her designee, will be required to ensure that all Records of Contacts are included in the procurement record for the related **Procurement Contract**.

E. <u>Investigation of Contacts/Penalties for Violations</u>

- **a.** All reported **Contacts** will be immediately investigated by the Director of Procurement, or his or her designee. If the Director of Procurement finds sufficient cause to believe that an **Offerer** has violated this Policy, the **Offerer** will be notified in writing of the investigation and will be afforded an opportunity to respond to the alleged violation. Investigations will be completed as soon as practicable so as not to delay the progress of the **LIPA Procurement**.
- **b.** If the Director of Procurement should find at the conclusion of the investigation that the **Offerer** knowingly and willfully made a prohibited **Contact** in violation of this Policy, then the **Offerer** shall be disqualified as non responsible, unless LIPA makes a finding that the award of the **Procurement Contract** to the **Offerer** is necessary to protect public property or public health or safety, and that the **Offerer** is the only source capable of supplying the required **Article of Procurement** within the necessary time frame. The basis of such a finding must be included in the procurement record of the **Procurement Contract**.

III. RULE, REGULATION OR RATEMAKING LOBBYING

This section of this Policy has been issued pursuant to the Public Authorities Law, and establishes measures to create and maintain records of any attempt by a "**Lobbyist**" (as defined below) to influence: (a) the adoption or rejection of any rule or regulation by LIPA, and/or (b) the outcome of any ratemaking proceeding by LIPA, as follows:

A. <u>Statutory Definitions</u>³

- **Contact** Any conversation, in person or by telephonic or other remote means, or correspondence between any **Lobbyist** engaged in the act of **Lobbying** and any employee, officer or trustee within LIPA who can make or influence a decision on the subject of the **Lobbying** on behalf of the LIPA.
- **Lobbying** Any attempt to influence: (a) the adoption or rejection of any rule or regulation by LIPA, and/or (b) the outcome of any ratemaking proceeding by LIPA.
- **Lobbyist** Every person or organization retained, employed or designated by any client to engage in Lobbying. Lobbyist does not include any officer, director, trustee, employee, counsel or agent of the state, or of any municipality or subdivision of New York State, when such persons are discharging their official duties.⁴

B. <u>Responsibilities</u>

- **a.** An employee, officer or trustee who is contacted by a **Lobbyist** shall make a contemporaneous record of such **Contact** on a form including the day and time of the **Contact**, the identity of the **Lobbyist** and a summary of the substance of the **Contact**. The employee, officer or trustee shall notify and deliver the completed form to the General Counsel.
- **b.** The General Counsel shall prescribe such form to be used by all employees, officers and trustees to record such lobbying **Contacts** under this Policy. (Attachment 4)
- **c.** Upon receipt of a record of **Contact**, the General Counsel shall maintain or cause to be maintained such record for a period of not less than seven (7) years in a filing system that is indexed or otherwise organized in a manner in which such records are readily identifiable and referenced to LIPA decisions regarding (a) the

³ Defined terms are in bold.

⁴ Officers, directors, trustees, employees, counsels or agents of colleges as defined by New York Education law §2(2) are considered lobbyists for purposes of PAL §2987.

adoption or rejection of any rule or regulation by LIPA and (b) the outcome of any ratemaking proceeding by LIPA.

Any questions regarding this Policy and/or interpretation of this Policy should be directed to LIPA's General Counsel.

PROCUREMENT LOBBYING FORM

OFFERER AFFIRMATION OF UNDERSTANDING AND COMPLIANCE

Contract Number Related to Offer:

hereby affirms that it/he/she has read and understands the Long Island Power Authority's ("LIPA") Lobbying Guidelines governing Procurement Lobbying and agrees to comply with LIPA's procedures relating to permissible Contacts during a LIPA Procurement.

Date:_____, 201

Name of Offerer:

Address:

Signature of Offerer

PROCUREMENT LOBBYING FORM

Offerer Disclosure of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations

Name of Individual or Entity Seeking to Enter into the Procurement Contract: Address:

Name and Title of Person Submitting this Form:

Contract Procurement Number:

Date:

1. Has any Governmental Entity made a finding of non-responsibility regarding the individual or entity seeking to enter into the procurement contract in the previous four years? (Please circle):

No Yes

2. If yes, was the basis for the finding of non-responsibility due to a violation of State Finance Law § 139 j? (Please circle):

No

3. Was the basis for the finding of non-responsibility due to the intentional provision of false or incomplete information to a Governmental Entity? (Please circle):

Nò

4. If yes, please provide details regarding the finding of non-responsibility below. Governmental Entity:

Yes

Yes

Date of Finding of Non-Responsibility:

Basis of Finding of Non-Responsibility:

5. Has any Governmental Entity or other governmental agency terminated or withheld a procurement contract with the above-named individual or entity due to the intentional provision of false or incomplete information? (Please circle):

No

Yes

6. If yes, please provide details below.

Governmental Entity:

Date of Termination or Withholding of Contract:

Basis of Termination or Withholding:

Offerer certifies that all information provided to the Long Island Power Authority with respect to State Finance Law § 139-k is complete, true and accurate.

By:		Date:	
	Signature [,]		
Name:		$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{2} \sum$	
Title:			
· · · · · ·			<u> </u>

PROCUREMENT LOBBYING FORM

Record of Contact Under State Finance Law §139-k(4)

Was the person making the Contact informed that the Contact would be documented?
[] Yes
[] No

To: Procurement Record Regarding

Procurement Contract Number:

From:

(Name and title)

Date:

Subject: Record of Contact under State Finance Law §139-k(4)

I had Contact with the below named individual regarding the above identified procurement. The term "Contact" is defined in State Finance Law \$139-k(1)(c). In accordance with State Finance Law \$139-k(4), the following information was obtained.

Name:

Address:

Telephone Number:

Place of Principal Employment:

Occupation:

Is the above named person or organization the "Offerer" in this governmental procurement? (Please circle) yes no

List date(s) of Contact:

(add additional pages as necessary)

Optional

Summarize the form (e.g., email, letter, conversation) and topic of the communication on each date of Contact:

(add additional pages or copies of written communications as necessary)

à,

NON-PROCUREMENT LOBBYING FORM

Report of Lobbying Contact (Public Authorities Law § 2987)

Any Contact by a "Lobbyist"¹ regarding the adoption or rejection of any rule or regulation of the Long Island Power Authority ("LIPA"), and/or the outcome of any ratemaking proceeding by LIPA shall be recorded on this form.

To: -General Counsel and Secretary From:

(Name and Title)

Date:

Subject: Record of Contact

I was contacted by the below-named individual regarding the adoption or rejection of a rule or regulation of LIPA or regarding the outcome of a ratemaking proceeding of LIPA as follows:

Name of Lobbyist:

Address:

Telephone Number:

Date and Time of Contact:

¹ Every person or organization retained, employed or designated by any client to engage in lobbying, Lobbyist does not include any officer, director, trustee, employee, counsel or agent of the state, or of any municipality or subdivision of New York state, when such person are discharging their official duties.

EXHIBIT "J"

Board Policy:	Trustee Communications	
Policy Type:	Governance Process	
Monitored by:	Governance Committee	Long Island Power Authority
Board Resolution:	#1331, approved December 20, 2016	

Policy on Trustee Communications and Conduct

The Trustees of the Board of the Long Island Power Authority undertake a fiduciary duty of loyalty and care as part of their oath of office, as defined by the New York Public Authorities Law, Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct, bond covenants, and other policies adopted by the Board,¹ including:

- A duty of loyalty, which requires that each Trustee (i) act at all times in the best interests of the Authority, its customers and bondholders, whose interests must take precedence over any self-interest of the Trustee, and (ii) avoid conflicts of interest and self-dealing; and
- A duty of care, which requires that each Trustee act in good faith and with the degree of diligence, care, and skill of an ordinarily prudent person in similar circumstances.

In acknowledgement and furtherance of its fiduciary duties, the Board hereby adopts this Policy on Trustee Communications and Conduct. Specifically, Trustees shall:

- a) at all times act in an ethical, businesslike, productive, and lawful manner and shall avoid even the appearance of impropriety or self-interest to ensure and maintain public confidence in the Authority and its Board of Trustees.
- b) conduct themselves with civility and respect at all times with one another, with staff, and with members of the public.
- c) pursuant to their fiduciary duty of loyalty, subordinate any conflicting loyalties such as that to advocacy or interest groups, membership on other boards, employers or consulting engagements, or their personal interests acting as a consumer or industry professional.
- d) at all times maintain the confidentiality of Authority information² that is available to them only due to their status as a Trustee, in accordance with their fiduciary obligations and the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct, as breaches of confidentiality harm the interests of the Authority and its customers and undermine the Board's deliberative process, relationships with staff, and the trust and confidence that the Trustees have in each other.
- e) not represent to the public or media that they exercise individual authority over the Authority except as explicitly set forth in Board policies and recognize the inability of any one Trustee to speak for the Authority, the Board, or other Trustees. In particular, Trustees shall:
 - i. not appear, or present themselves as a representative of the Authority, the Board, or other Trustees, except to repeat explicitly stated Board decisions or where explicitly authorized by the Board.
 - ii. refrain from representing to members of the public or media that they influence an individual customer's level of service or electric bill.

¹ See N.Y. Pub. Auth. Law § 2824(1) (McKinney); see also the Trustee Code of Conduct and the Authority's bond covenants.

² The definition of "confidential information," whether pursuant to this policy or the Trustee Code of Ethics and Conduct, is not intended to be nor should it be interpreted as limiting the scope of information subject to disclosure pursuant to New York's Freedom of Information Law ("FOIL") or any provision of New York's Open Public Meetings Law. Nevertheless, pursuant to Public Officers Law § 74(3)(c) a Trustee may not "disclose confidential information acquired by him in the course of his official duties nor use such information to further his personal interests."

- f) refer public or media inquiries dealing with matters of fact concerning the Authority, rather than matters on which they may have an opinion, to the Authority's Chief Executive Officer or Director of Public Information, who are the only official spokespersons for the Authority, in recognition that a Trustee is not authorized to speak on behalf of the Authority or the Board, a Trustee may not have all of the relevant or most current information necessary to respond accurately to a factual inquiry, and the media and public must receive correct, complete, and consistent information.
- g) at all times endeavor to express their individual opinions in a responsible manner, clearly identifying such as their individual opinions, comments or statements.
 - i. Trustees may criticize the decisions of the Authority, but in doing so should make it clear that it is their own opinion and not the opinion of the Authority, the Board or other Trustees, and so long as such criticism complies with the other limitations set forth herein.
 - ii. Trustees shall not use their position as a platform for publicity for an advocacy or interest group to which they belong, employment or consulting engagements, or to further their personal or professional reputation in an industry or community, which would be in conflict with their fiduciary duty of loyalty to place the interests of the Authority over their own self-interest.
 - iii. Pursuant to their fiduciary duty of care, Trustees should refrain from publicly espousing a position on matters that may come before the Board prior to reviewing the record or recommendation so as to make a reasonably informed, rational judgment and avoid even the appearance that a Trustee has failed to discharge their duties in good faith.
 - iv. Trustees should exercise utmost care concerning ongoing or imminent procurements, request for proposals, or contract awards in order to avoid improperly influencing the outcome, appearing conflicted, or violating any procurement lobbying laws or guidelines.
 - v. Trustees are encouraged to notify the Chief Executive Officer or Director of Public Information in advance if they plan to speak publicly, in the media, or through the various other communication channels that may be available now or in the future with regard to Authority matters, decisions and policies.

EXHIBIT "K"

Board Policy:	Interest Rate Exchange Agreements		
Policy Type:	Operating Policies	LIPA	
Monitored by:	Finance and Audit Committee	Long Island Power Authority	
Board Resolution:	#1353, approved March 29, 2017		

Board Policy on Interest Rate Exchange Agreements

It is the policy of the Board of Trustees of the Long Island Power Authority to ensure that the Authority properly manages the interest rate risks associated with its assets and debt portfolio. The objective of the interest rate exchange agreement program is to provide the Authority with the ability to diversify its debt portfolio, mitigate potential risks, and/or lower the cost of borrowings.

This Board Policy authorizes the Authority to enter into interest rate exchange agreements only if the Authority's Executive Risk Management Committee ("ERMC") has made a determination that such agreements meet one or more of the following objectives. Such agreements must:

- Manage the Authority's exposure to interest rates on a particular financial transaction, or in the context of the Authority's overall debt and asset portfolios;
- Reduce borrowing costs or increase earnings relative to traditional financing or investment alternatives.

In no event shall an agreement be for speculative purposes.

The ERMC will ensure that agreements entered into:

- Consider and document the associated risks, including the Authority's exposure to counterparty risk, termination risk, basis risk, tax-event or tax-basis risk, mismatched amortization, and rollover risk;
- Meet the Authority's administrative, procurement, and documentation requirements;
- Meet all Generally Accepted Accounting Standards;
- Are executed with counterparties that comply with the Authority's counterparty selection criteria and are eligible counterparties;
- Have been executed within in a process that complies with the Authorities guidelines for designated management and responsibilities and involvement for interest rate swap transactions;
- Comply with the Dodd-Frank Act and other regulatory requirements; and
- Are based on the ISDA Master Agreement, with a related Confirmation and Credit Support Annex.

The ERMC shall monitor and provide appropriate reporting to the Finance and Audit Committee of the Board of Trustees on the following on no less than a quarterly basis:

- Status of individual agreements in effect, including notional amount, rates, terms, bases employed, and the rating of counterparties or insurers;
- Payments received or paid and interest accrued or receivable;
- Credit terms within ISDA documentation, such as ratings based termination events

Board Policy:	Interest Rate Exchange Agreements
Policy Type:	Operating Policies
Monitored by:	Finance and Audit Committee
Board Resolution:	#1353, approved March 29, 2017



or collateral posting requirement;

- Credit ratings and outlooks for counterparties;
- Relevant measures of interest rate and valuation sensitivity for transactions;
- Mark-to-market evaluations by individual agreement and collateralization, is posted by either party.

Board Policy:	Values of Responsiveness and Integrity	Long I
Policy Type:	Governance	
Monitored by:	Governance, Planning and Personnel Committee	
Board Resolution:	Resolution #1437, approved October 24, 2018	

Board Policy on the Values of Responsiveness and Integrity¹

It is the policy of the Long Island Power Authority ("LIPA or the "Authority") to act in accordance with its Values of Responsiveness and Integrity as set forth in LIPA's Mission Statement by adopting standards that further accountability, transparency, stakeholder participation, and ethical conduct, such as:

- Ensuring Board and Staff Accountability to Customer-Owners through the Board Policy Governance Process by:
 - Defining the Mission and key Operating policies of the Authority in the form of Board Policies. These Board Policies encompass all key aspects of providing electric service to LIPA's customer-owners and of operating a utility in accordance with sound fiscal and operating practices. These policies are available to the public on the LIPA's website for their review.
 - Evaluating LIPA's performance relative to each Board "Mission" and "Operating" policy² and making the evaluation available to the public on LIPA's <u>website</u>.

• Making Board Decisions in a Transparent Manner by:

• Posting *Preliminary* Board and Committee agendas on LIPA's <u>website</u> one week before each meeting, or at the date the meeting is noticed if that notice is within one week of the scheduled meeting date.

¹ This Policy is intended to establish standards for the Authority Trustees and staff but is not intended to supplant, alter, change and/or modify any responsibilities that the Authority may have under applicable laws, including, but not limited to, Public Authorities Law, Public Officers Law, Environmental Conservation Law and/or the State Administrative Procedures Act. Furthermore, in rare circumstance, LIPA may deviate from its standards, if appropriate or necessary.

 $^{^{2}}$ The Board has defined four types of Policies – Mission, Operating, Governance, and Compliance. The Mission and Operating Policies define the Mission of the Authority in areas such as clean energy, reliability, and affordability, while the Operating policies establish important parameters for Staff actions, such as borrowing, risk management, employment, and safety.

- Posting Board and Committee materials on LIPA's website at least the day before each meeting.
- <u>Live webcasting</u> Board and Committee meetings and making a replay video available online after the meeting.
- Posting significant documents on LIPA's website for public review such as <u>major</u> <u>contracts</u>, bond <u>offering statements</u>, financial reports, budgets, and <u>environmental</u> <u>assessments</u>.
- Making other materials available via New York's Freedom of Information Law ("FOIL"), with information on how to request such material on <u>LIPA's website</u>.

• Inviting Stakeholder Feedback by:

- Incorporating customer service and satisfaction information into the Board's Policy Governance Process, where possible, such as survey data and benchmarked service levels.
- For Board actions with significant public interest, in the judgement and at the discretion of the Board, directing Staff to either (i) hold public comment sessions or (ii) post the proposed action on LIPA's website prior to Board action and solicit written public comment.
 - Transcripts of public comment sessions or any written materials submitted by the public will be provided to the Board at least one week before the Board considers such an action.
 - LIPA Staff will respond to such public comments received at least one week before the meeting in writing in the Staff memo prepared for the Board's review.
- Listening respectfully to members of the public wishing to speak at Board meetings, while maintaining the appropriate decorum at each meeting, including maintaining <u>Guidelines for Public Participation</u> on LIPA's website and in the Board's agendas.
- Encouraging interested members of the public to participate in appropriate Department of Public Service ("DPS") proceedings or working groups on matters of State policy that will come before the LIPA Board, including maintaining a <u>list of such proceeding</u> or working groups on LIPA's website.
- Providing the public with methods to contact the Board via the <u>Authority's website</u>, including in writing or online, and responding to such comments either in the Staff memo on each Board action, or individually, as appropriate.

• Maintaining a Community Advisory Board with members from business, labor, nonprofit, and other stakeholder groups to advise management on issues of concern to the citizens of Long Island and the Rockaways.

• Conducting LIPA's Affairs in an Ethical Manner by:

- Annually reviewing <u>LIPA's Codes of Ethics and Conduct</u> and making such codes available for the public's review on LIPA's website.
- Ensuring that LIPA's Internal Audit Department has a <u>direct reporting relationship</u> to the LIPA Board of Trustees.
- Maintaining a Whistleblower Protection Policy with associated anonymous hotline.

Board Policy:Prompt PaymentPolicy Type:Compliance PolicyMonitored by:Governance CommitteeBoard Resolution:#1344, approved March 29, 2017



Section 1.1 Purpose and Applicability

- (a) The purpose of this policy is to implement Section 2880 of the Public Authorities Law by detailing the Authority's policy for making payment promptly on amounts properly due by the Authority under Contracts. This policy constitutes the Authority's prompt payment policy as required by that Section.
- (b) This policy generally applies to payments due by the Authority to a person or business in the private sector under a Contract it has entered into with the Authority. This policy does not apply to payments due:
 - 1) under the Eminent Domain Procedure Law;
 - 2) as interest allowed on judgments rendered by a court pursuant to any provision of law except Section 2880 of the Public Authorities Law;
 - 3) to the federal government; to any state agency or its instrumentalities; to any duly constituted unit of local government, including but not limited to counties, cities, towns, villages, school districts, special districts, or any of their related instrumentalities; to any public authority or public benefit corporation; or to its employees when acting in or incidental to their public employment capacity;
 - 4) if the Authority is exercising a legally or authorized set-off against all or part of the payment; or
 - 5) if other State or Federal law, rule, or regulation specifically requires otherwise.

<u>Section 1.2</u> Definitions: As used in this policy, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

(a) "Authority" means the Long Island Power Authority, its wholly-owned subsidiary Long Island Lighting Company d/b/a LIPA and d/b/a Power Supply Long Island, including when acting on behalf of the Utility Debt Securitization Authority.

- (b) "Contract" means an enforceable agreement entered into between the Authority and a Contractor.
- (c) "Contractor" means any person, entity, partnership, private corporation or association providing goods, property or services to the Authority pursuant to a Contract.
- (d) "Designated payment office" means the office within the Authority to which a proper invoice is to be submitted by a Contractor.
- (e) "Payment" means provision by the Authority of funds in an amount sufficient to satisfy a debt properly due to a Contractor and payable under all applicable provisions of a Contract to which this policy applies and of law, including but not limited to provisions for retained amounts or provision which may limit the Authority's power to pay, such as claims, liens, attachments, or judgments against the Contractor which have not been properly discharged waived or released. Payment shall be deemed to occur on the date the Authority places the funds in the mail addressed to the Contractor, or, in the event payment is made electronically, on the date on which the Authority initiates the electronic transfer.
- (f) "Payment due date" means the date by which payment must occur, in accordance with the provisions of Section 1.3 through 1.5 of this policy, in order for the Authority not to be liable for interest pursuant to Section 1.6.
- (g) "Prompt payment" means a payment within the time periods applicable pursuant to Sections 1.3 through 1.5 of this policy in order for the Authority not to be liable for interest pursuant to Section 1.6.
- (h) "Proper invoice" means a written request for a Contract payment that is submitted by a Contractor setting forth the description, price or cost, and quantity of goods, property, or services delivered, or rendered by the Contractor in such form, and supported by such other substantiating documentation, as the Authority may reasonably require, including but not limited to any requirements set forth in the Contract.
- (i) "Public holiday" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in New York General Construction Law § 24.
- (j) "Receipt" of an invoice
 - 1) "Receipt" of an invoice means:
 - A. If the payment is one for which an invoice is required, the later of;
 - i. the date on which a proper invoice is actually received in the designated payment office during the normal business hours; or
 - ii. the date by which, during normal business hours; the Authority has actually received all the purchased goods, property, or services

covered by a proper invoice previously received in the designated payment office.

- B. If a Contract provides that a payment will be made on a specific date or at a predetermined interval without the Contractor being required to submit a written invoice, the thirtieth calendar day, excluding public holidays, before the date so specified or predetermined.
- 2) For purposes of this subdivision, if the Contract requires a multifaceted, completed, or working system, or delivery of no less that a specific quantity of goods, property, or services and only a portion of such systems or less that the required goods, property, or services are working, completed or delivered, even though the Contractor has invoiced the Authority for the portion working, completed, or delivered, the Authority will not be considered in receipt of an invoice until the specified minimum amount of the system, goods, property, or services are working, completed or delivered.
- (k) "Set-off" means the reduction by the Authority of a payment due to a Contractor by an amount equal to the amount of an unpaid legally enforceable debt owed by the Contractor to the Authority.

<u>Section 1.3</u> Prompt Payment Schedule: Except as otherwise provided by law or regulation or in Sections 1.4 and 1.5 of this policy, the payment due date of an amount properly due by the Authority under a Contract shall be thirty calendar days, excluding public holidays, after receipt of an invoice for such amount due; except that if such thirtieth calendar day falls on a Saturday or Sunday, the payment due date shall be the following business day.

Section 1.4 Payment Procedures

- (a) Unless otherwise specified by a Contract provision, proper invoice submitted by the Contractor to the designated payment office shall be required to initiate payment for goods, property, or services. As soon as any invoice is received in the designated payment office during normal business hours, such invoice shall be date-stamped. The invoice shall then promptly be reviewed by the Authority.
- (b) The Authority shall notify the Contractor within fifteen calendar days after receipt of an invoice of:
 - 1) any defects in the delivered goods, property, or services;
 - 2) any defects in the invoice; and
 - 3) suspected improprieties of any kind.

- (c) The existence of any defects or suspected improprieties shall prevent the commencement of the time period specified in Section 1.3 until any such defects or improprieties are corrected or otherwise resolved.
- (d) If the Authority fails to notify a Contractor of a defect or impropriety within the fifteen calendar day period specified in subdivision (b), the sole effect shall be that the number of days allowed for payment after the defects or improprieties have been corrected or otherwise resolved shall be reduced by the number of days between the fifteenth day and the day that notification was transmitted to the Contractor. If the Authority fails to provide reasonable grounds for its contention that a defect or impropriety exists, the sole effect shall be that the payment due date shall be calculated using the original date of receipt of an invoice.
- (e) In the absence of any defect or suspected impropriety, or upon satisfactory corrections or resolution of a defect or suspected impropriety, the Authority shall make payment consistent with any such correction or resolution and the provisions of this policy.

<u>Section 1.5</u> Exceptions and extension of payment due date. The Authority has determined that, notwithstanding the provisions of Section 1.3 and 1.4, any of the following facts or circumstances, which may occur concurrently or consecutively, reasonably justify extension of the payment due date;

- (a) If any documentation, supporting data, performance verification, or notice specifically required by the Contract or other State or Federal mandate has not been submitted to the Authority on a timely basis, then the payment due date shall be extended by the number of calendar days from the date by which all such matter was to be submitted to the Authority to the date when the Authority has actually received such matter.
- (b) If an inspection or testing period, performance verification, audit, or other review or documentation independent of the Contractor is specifically required by the Contract or by other State or Federal mandate, whether to be performed by or on behalf of the Authority or another entity, or is specifically permitted by the Contract or by other State or Federal provision and the Authority or other entity with the right to do so elects to have such activity or documentation undertaken, then the payment due date shall be extended by the number of calendar days from the date of receipt of an invoice to the date when any such activity or documentation has been completed, the Authority has actually received the results of such activity or documentation conducted by another entity, and any deficiencies identified or issues raised as a result of such activity or documentation have been corrected or otherwise resolved.
- (c) If an invoice must be examined by a State or Federal agency, or by another party contributing to the funding of the Contract, prior to payment, then the payment due date shall be extended by the number of calendar days from the date of receipt of an invoice to the date when the State or Federal agency, or other contributing party to the Contract, has completed the inspection, advised the Authority of the results of the inspection, and any

deficiencies identified or issues raised as a result of such inspection have been corrected or otherwise resolved.

(d) If appropriate funds from which payment is to be made have not yet been appropriated or, if appropriated, not yet been made available to the Authority, then the payment due date shall be extended by the number of calendar days from the date of receipt of an invoice to the date when such funds are made available to the Authority.

<u>Section 1.6</u> Interest eligibility and computation: If the Authority fails to make prompt payment, the Authority shall become liable for interest payments to a Contractor on the payment. Interest shall be computed and accrue to the overpayment rate set by the Commissioner of Taxation pursuant to Subsection (e) of Section 1096 of the Tax Law of the State of New York. Interest on such a payment shall accrue for the period beginning on the day after the payment due date and ending on the earliest to occur of (i) the date of payment, (ii) the date of a notice of intention to file a claim, (iii) the date of a notice of a claim, and (iv) the date commencing a legal action for the payment of such interest.

<u>Section 1.7</u> Sources of funds to pay interest: Any interest payable by the Authority pursuant to this policy shall be paid only from the same accounts, funds, or appropriates that are lawfully available to make the related Contract payment.

<u>Section 1.8</u> Incorporation of Prompt Payment Policy into Contracts: The provisions of this policy in effect at the time of creation of a Contract shall be incorporated into and made part of such Contract and shall apply to all payments as they become due pursuant to the terms and conditions of such Contract, notwithstanding that the Authority may subsequently amend this policy.

<u>Section 1.9</u> Notice of objection: Unless a different procedure is specifically prescribed in a Contract, a Contractor may object to any action taken by the Authority pursuant to this policy which prevents the commencement of the time in which interest will be paid by submitting a written notice of objection to the Authority. Such notice shall be signed and dated and concisely and clearly set forth the basis for the objection and be sent to the Chief Financial Officer of the Authority. The Chief Financial Officer or his designee shall review the objection for purposes of affirming or modifying the Authority's action. Within 15 working days of the receipt of the objection, the Chief Financial Officer or his designee shall notify the Contractor either that the Authority's action is affirmed or that it is modified or that, due to the complexity of the issue, additional time is needed to conduct the review; provided, however, in no event shall the extended review period exceed 30 calendar days.

<u>Section 1.10</u> Judicial Review: Any determination made by the Authority pursuant to this policy which prevents the commencement of the time in which interest will be paid is subject to judicial review in a proceeding pursuant to Article 78 of the Civil Practice Law and Rules. Such proceedings shall only be commenced upon completion of the review procedure that may be specified in the Contract or by law, rule or regulation.

Section 1.11 Court Action or other Legal Processes

- (a) Notwithstanding any other law to the contrary, the liability of the Authority to make an interest payment to a Contractor pursuant to this policy shall not extend beyond the date of a notice of intention to file a claim, the date of a notice of a claim, or the date commencing a legal action for the payment of such interest, whichever occurs first.
- (b) With respect to the court action or other legal process referred to in Subdivision (a) of this Section, any interest obligation incurred by the Authority after the date specified therein pursuant to any provision of law other than Public Authorities Law Section 2880 shall be determined as prescribed by such separate provision of law, shall be paid as directed by the court, and shall be paid from any source of funds available for that purpose.